

SCHOOL POLICY MANUAL

Approved by the Board of Directors on March 11, 2014

In addition to the enclosed mentioned policies and procedures as adopted by Boulware Springs Charter School, Inc. Board of Directors, the Board shall adhere to rules, policies, and procedures as outlined in the charter school contract, Board adopted By Laws, and all local, state, and federal laws with regards to public charter schools.

Boulware Springs Charter School

Board of Directors

Steve Sommer, Chair

Larry Lopez, Vice Chair

David McDonald, Treasurer

Bryan Williams, Member

Carrie Geiger, Member

Steve Bradford, Member

Staci Bertrand, Member

Cindy Boulware Member

Table of Contents

Contents

(1)	Fou	ndation	
(1.1	.)	Mission Statement	
(1.2	2)	Organizational Structure	
_To	oc347	7382801(1.3)	Non Discrimination
		13	
(2)	Boa	rd of Directors	14
(2.1	.)	General powers	14
(2.2	2)	Board Membership	14
. (2.2.1)	Election Process	141
(2.2.2)	Board Member Resignations	14
(2.2.3)	Operational Procedures	14
(2.3)	3)	Meetings	14
(2.3.1)	Special Meetings	14
(2.3.2)	Audience Participation	
(2.3.3)	Records of Proceedings	
(2.4	!)	Conflict of Interest Policy	
(2.4.1)	Definitions	12
(2.4.2)	Prohibited Transactions & Relationships	
		2.4.2.1 Duty To Disclose	13
		2.4.2.2 Determining Whether a Conflict of Interest Exists	14
		2.4.2.3 Procedures for Addressing the Conflict of Interest	14
		2.4.2.4 Violations of the Conflict of Interest Policy	14
(2.4.3)	Compensation	Error! Bookmark not defined.14
(2.4.4)	Annual Statements	15
(2.4.5)	Periodic Reviews	15
(2.5)		Financial Interest	15
(3)	Emp	loyment Manuel	15
(3.1)		Equal Opportunity Employment	15
(3.2)		Employment Non-Discrimination and Non-Harassment	15
(3.2.1)	Retaliation is Prohibited	17
(3.2.2)	Reporting Procedures and Investigation	17
(3.2.3)	Responsive Action	17
(3.3)	Pers	onnel Records	17
(3.4)	Con	npensation and Benefits	18
(3.4.1)	Compensation	18
		(3.4.1.1) Overtime Pay	18
		(3.4.1.2) Payroll Withholdings	18
(3.4.2)	Benefits	19
		(3.4.2.1) Paid Time Off	19
		(3.4.2.2) Paid Holidays Time	19
		(3.4.2.3) Stipend and IRA	19
		(3.4.2.4) Worker's Compensation	19
(3.5)	Sub	stitutes	19
(3.6)	Lea		19
(3.6.1)	Family and Medical Leave (FMLA)	20

		(3.6.1.1) Eligibility	20
		(3.6.1.2) Basic Leave	20
		(3.6.1.3) Qualifying Exigency Leave	20
		(3.6.1.4) Covered Service Member Care Leave	21
		(3.6.1.5) Intermittent Leave	21
		(3.6.1.6) Giving Notice of the Need for Leave	22
		(3.6.1.7) Approval	22
		(3.6.1.8) Providing Evidence of Need for Leave	22
		(3.6.1.9) Designation of Leave	22
		(3.6.1.10) Intent to Return to Work from FMLA Leave	22
		(3.6.1.11) Pay During Leave	22
		(3.6.1.12) Benefits During Leave	22
		(3.6.1.13) Return from Leave	23
		(3.6.1.14) Return from Leave-Fitness for Duty Certification	23
		(3.6.1.15) Taking More than the Allowed Leave	23
		(3.6.1.16) Employee Rights and Responsibilities	23
	(3.6.2)	Military	23
	` ,	Personal Leave of Absence Without Pay	23
		Jury Duty	24
	` '	Bereavement	24
(3.7)	()	Employee Behavior	24
()	(3.7.1)	Hours of Duty	24
	. ,	Professional Conduct	24
	,	(3.7.2.1) Ethical Standards	25
		(3.7.2.2) Reporting Requirements	25
		(3.7.2.3) Investigation	26
		(3.7.2.4) Legally Sufficient Complaint	26
		(3.7.2.5) Resignation or Retirement in Lieu of Termination	26
		(3.7.2.6) Training	26
		(3.7.2.7) Confidentiality	26
	(3.7.3)	Professional Standards	26
	()	(3.7.3.1) Job Performance	27
		(3.7.3.2) Misconduct	27
	(3.7.4)	Discipline Procedure	28
	()	(3.7.4.1) Suspension and/or Dismissal of Instructional and Administrative Support	
	Period		28
	(3.7.5)	Financial Obligations	28
		Academic Freedom	28
	` /	Reporting Legal Infractions	28
	` '	Whistleblower Policy	29
		Occupational Safety	29
	,	(3.7.9.1) Accident\Incident Reporting	29
(3.8)	Sch	nool Rights	29
` /		Employment of Relatives	29
		Background Screening	30
	/	O O	

(3.8.3.1) Director/Leadership	30
(3.8.3.2) Instructional Staff	30
(3.8.3.3) Other Staff	31
(3.8.3.4) Unsatisfactory Evaluations	31
(3.9) Employee Rights and Responsibilities	31
(3.9.1) Professional Education	31
(3.9.2) Reproduction of Copyrighted Materials	31
(3.9.3) Transporting Students	32
(3.9.4) Smoking of Tobacco Products on School Property	32
(3.9.5) Drug-Free and Alcohol-Free Workplace	32
(3.9.6) Teacher Certification Standards	32
(3.9.6.1) Certification Renewals	32
(3.9.7) Familiarity with Policies	32
(3.98) Tutoring	32
(3.10) Resignations	32
(3.10.1) Instructional Staff	33
(3.10.2) Support Staff	33
(3.11) Reduction in Force	33
(3.11.1) Instructional Staff	33
(3.11.2) Support Staff	33
(3.12) Travel Expenses	33
(3.12.1) Prior Approval	33
(3.12.2) Travel Arrangements	33
(3.12.3) Expense Guidelines	33
(3.12.3.1) Meals	33
(3.12.3.2) Personal Vehicles	34
(3.12.4) Expense Report Preparation and Reimbursement	34
(4) Student Policies	34
(4.1) Admission of Students	34
(4.1.1) Lottery Procedures	34
(4.1.2) Parent Contact Information	35
(4.13) Waiting List	35
(4.14) School Orientation and Registration	35
(4.2) Attendance	35
(4.2.1) Parental Reporting	35
(4.2.2) Excused Absences	35
(4.2.3) Tardiness	36
(4.2.4) Early Removal / Dismissal	36
(4.2.5) Make-Up Work	37
(4.2.6) Truancy Consequences	37
(4.3) Behavioral	37
(4.3.1) Code of Student Conduct	37
(4.3.1.1) Student Responsibilities	37
(4.3.1.2) Parent / Guardian Responsibilities	37
(4.3.1.3) School Responsibilities	38
(4.3.2) Foundation	38
(4.3.3) Removal of Students from Class	38

((2.6.4)	Authority	Error! Bookmark not defined.
` ,	Relations with Law Enforcement Authorities	
	Releasing a Student from School	
` /	eneral	
-	Student Physical Examination	
	Students With Communicable Diseases Student Physical Examination	
	Administering Medications Students With Communicable Diseases	
	Inoculations of Students	
,	edical Policies In a pulations of Students	
	Student Counts	
	Chaperones Student Counts	
` ,	Financial Limitations Chapterenes	
, ,	Behavioral Exclusion	
	Approval Robertical Evaluation	
	eld Trips	
` ,	Homework Policy	
(1 1 1)	(4.4.3.4) Reporting to Parents Homework Policy	
	(4.4.3.2) Grade Level Retention (4.4.3.3) Promotion for Good Cause	
	(4.4.3.1) Elementary Students	
(4.4.3)	Promotion Requirements (4.4.3.1) Elementary Students	
	Honor Roll / Principal's List	
(4.4.0)	(4.4.1.2) Standards Based Grading System	
	(4.4.1.1) Traditional Grading System	44
(4.4.1)	Grading Policy	44
` ,	cademic	43
) Cell Phones	43
•) Dress Code	43
•) Bullying / Harassment	43
•	Drugs and Alcohol	43
	Weapons	42
	Violence Against School Personnel	42
(4.2.0)	(4.3.7.3) Student Consequences	42
	(4.3.7.2) Requesting an Appeal	42
	(4.3.7.1) Foundation	42
(4.3.7)	Appeal Process	41
, . <u></u> .	(4.3.6.5) Discipline of Students with Disabilities	41
	(4.3.6.4) Behavior Contracts	41
	(4.3.6.3) Recommend Reassignment / Expulsion	41
	(4.3.6.2) Out of School Suspension	41
	(4.3.6.1) In School Suspension	41
(4.3.6)	Procedures	41
	(4.3.5.4) Level 1	40
	(4.3.5.3) Level 2	40
	(4.3.5.2) Level 3	39
	(4.3.5.1) Level 4	39
(4.3.5)	Behavioral Consequences	39
(4.3.4)	Behavioral Expectations	38

(2.7)	Conflict of Interest Policy	
(2.7.1)	Definitions	15
(2.7.2)	Procedures	16
(2.7.3)	Compensation	18
(2.7.4)	Nepotism	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(2.7.5)	Annual Statements	
(2.7.6)	Periodic Reviews	18
(2.7.7)	Use of Outside Experts	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(2.8)	Financial Interest	19
(2.9)	Employer Responsibilities	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(2.9.1)	Purview of Private Employer Matters	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(2.9.2)	Private Employment Matters	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(3) Emp	oloyment Manual	19
(3.1)	Equal Opportunity Employment	19
(3.2)	Employment Non-Discrimination and Non-Harassment	19
(3.2.1)	Retaliation is Prohibited	20
(3.2.2)	Reporting Procedures and Investigation	20
(3.2.3)	Responsive Action	21
(3.2.4)	Conclusion	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(3.2.5)	Training	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(3.3)	Personnel Records	21
(3.4)	Compensation and Benefits	21
(3.4.1)	Salaried Employees	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(3.4.2)	Hourly Employees	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(3.4.3)	Benefits	22
(3.4.4)	Miscellaneous	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(3.5)	Dual Employment	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(3.6)	Substitutes	23
(3.7)	Leaves	23
(3.7.1)	Family and Medical Leave (FMLA)	23
(3.7.2)	Military	27
(3.7.3)	Personal Leave of Absence without Pay	27
(3.7.4)	Jury Duty	27
(3.7.5)	Bereavement	27
(3.8)	Employee Behavior	28
(3.8.1)	Hours of Duty	28
(3.8.2)	Professional Conduct	28
(3.8.3)	Professional Standards	30
(3.8.4)	Discipline Procedure	31
(3.8.5)	Employment At Will	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(3.8.6)	Conflicts of Interest	31
(3.8.7)	Financial Obligations	31
(3.8.8)	Political Activities	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(3.8.9)	Academic Freedom	31
(3.8.10)	Reporting Legal Infractions	32
(3.8.11) Whistleblower Policy	
(3.8.12)	Occupational Safety	
(3.9)	School Rights	

(3.9.1)	Employment of Relatives	
(3.9.2)	Pre-Work Physical Examinations	
(3.9.3)	Initial Appointment	
(3.9.4)	Employee Evaluations	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(3.10) E	Employee Rights and Responsibilities	35
(3.10.1)	Professional Education	
(3.10.2)	Copyrights and Patents	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(3.10.3)	Reproduction of Copyrighted Materials	
(3.10.4)	Transporting Students	
(3.10.5)	Smoking of Tobacco Products on School Property	
(3.10.6)	Drug-Free and Alcohol-Free Workplace	
(3.10.7)	Teacher Certification Standards	
(3.10.8)	Familiarity with Statutes, Rules and Policies	
(3.10.9)	Tutoring	
(3.10.10)	Membership in Organizations	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(3.10.11)	Professional Development Trade Hours	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(3.10.12)	Reappointment or Non-Reappointment of Certified Person	nnel Not Under Continuing Contract Error!
Bookma	rk not defined.	-
(3.11) R	lesignations	
(3.11.1)	Instructional Staff	
(3.11.2)	Support Staff	
(3.12) R	Leduction in Force	
(3.12.1)	Instructional Staff	
(3.12.2)	Support Staff	
(3.13) T	ravel and Entertainment Expenses	
(3.13.1)	Prior Approval	
(3.13.1)	Travel Arrangements	
(3.13.2)	Expense Guidelines	
(3.13.3)	Expense Report Preparation and Reimbursement	
(3.13.4)	Local Travel Reimbursement Report Preparation	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(3.14) S	taff Teams	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(3.14.1)	School Advisory Team	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(3.14.2)	Staff Behavior Team	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(3.14.3)	School Based Leadership Team	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(3.14.4)	Master Schedule Team	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(4) Studen	nt Policies	
(4.1) A	Admission of Students	
(4.1.1)	Lottery Procedures	
(4.1.2)	Late Entries	
(4.1.3)	Withdrawls	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(4.2) A	attendance	
(4.2.1)	Parental Reporting	
(4.2.2)	Excused Absences	
(4.2.3)	Tardiness	
(4.2.4)	Early Removal / Dismissal	40
(4.2.5)	Make Up Work	40
(4.2.6)	Truancy Consequences	40
(4.3) Behavi	ioral	40
· •		8

(4.3.1)	Code of Student Conduct	40
(4.3.2)	Foundation	41
(4.3.3)	Removal of Students from Class	42
(4.3.4)	Behavioral Expectations	42
(4.3.5)	Behavioral Consequences	42
(4.3.6)	Appeal Process	45
(4.3.7)	Student Conduct on Buses	45
(4.3.8)	Teen Dating Violence and Abuse	46
(4.3.9)	Student Participation in Secret Organizations and Gangs	46
(4.4)	Academic	47
(4.4.1)	Grading Policy	47
(4.4.1.1) Traditional Grading System	47
(4.4.1.2	Standards Based Grading System	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(4.4.2)	Honor Roll/Principal's List	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(4.4.3)	Graduation and Promotion Requirements	48
(4.4.4)	Homework Policy	50
(4.4.5)	Dual Enrollment	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(4.5)	Extra-Curricular Activities	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(4.5.1)	Attendance Required for Extracurricular Participation	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(4.5.2)	Extra Curricular Activites	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(4.5.3)	Field Trips, Off Campus Events	50
(4.6)	Medical Policies	51
(4.6.1)	Inoculations of Students	51
(4.6.2)	Administering Medications	51
(4.6.3)	Students With Communicable Diseases	51
(4.6.4)	Student Physical Examination	52
(4.7)	General	52
(4.7.1)	Releasing a Student from School	52
(4.7.2)	Relations with Law Enforcement Authorities	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(4.7.3)	School Calendar	53
(4.7.4)	Dress Code	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(4.7.5)	Cell Phone Policy	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(4.7.6)	Games and Electronic Devices	53
(4.7.7)	Textbook Policy	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(4.7.8)	Computers and Internet Acceptable Use Policy	53
(4.7.9)	Dances	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(4.7.10)	Movies in the Classroom	54
(4.7.11)	Searches by School Personnel	54
(4.7.12)	Student Publications	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(5) Teac	hing and Learning	55
(5.1)	Curriculum Development	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(5.1.1)	Curriculum Research	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(5.1.2)	Curriculum Map	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(5.2)	Textbook Adoption	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(5.2.1)	Standards Alignment	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(5.2.2)	Challenged Materials	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(5.3)	Teacher's Lesson Plans	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(5.4)	Reporting Student Progress	55

(5.5)	Exceptional Student Education	55
(5.5.1)	Acceptance of Students	55
(5.5.2)	Limitation of Services	55
(5.5.3)	Dual Enrollment	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(5.6)	Section 504	55
(5.6.1)	Section 504 Plans	55
(5.6.2)	When a 504 Plan will be considered	55
(5.6.3)	Meeting to consider 504 Plan	55
(5.6.4.)	Eligibility	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(5.7)	School Based Leadership Team (RTI)	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(5.7.1)	Purpose	55
(5.7.2)	Membership	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(5.7.3)	Procedure	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(5.8)	English as a Second Language	55
(5.8.1)	Home Language Assessment	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(5.8.2)	Services	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(5.9)	Instructional Time	Error! Bookmark not defined.
(6) Man	agement	56
(6.1)	Students	56
(6.1.1)	Supervision of Students	56
(6.2)	School Records	56
(6.2.1)	Security of Student Records	56
(6.2.2)	Up-To-Date Records	56
(6.3)	Public Records Request	56
(6.4)	Emergency Procedures	
(6.4.1)	Fire Drill Procedures	
(6.4.2)	Tornado Drill Procedures	
(6.4.3)	Hurricane Closures	
(6.4.4)	Intruder / Lock Down Procedures	
(6.5)	Fund Raising	
(6.6)	Photographs of Students	
` ,		Error! Bookmark not defined.
(6.6.2)	Snapshots	
(6.7)	Gifts	
(6.8)	Volunteers:	
(6.8.1)	Background Checks	
(6.8.2)	Background Check Concern	
(6.8.3)	Student Supervision Background Checks	
(6.9)	Policy Against Bullying And Harassment	
(6.9.1)	Statement prohibiting bullying and harassment	
(6.9.2)	Definition of bullying and definition of harassment	
(6.9.3)	Expected Behavior	
(6.9.4)	Consequences for an act of bullying or harassment	
(6.9.5)	Consequences for intentional misreporting	
(6.9.6)	Reporting an act of bullying or harassment	
(6.9.7)	Investigation of whether a reported act is within the scope of the school	
(6.9.8)	Prompt investigation of a report of bullying or harassment	
(6.9.9)	Determination of consequences and due processes for a perpetrator:	Error! Bookmark not defined.

(6.9.10)	Providing immediate notification to the parents/legal guardians of a stude	nt victim	: Error! Bookmark not
defined.			
(6.9.11)	Referral of victims and perpetrators of bullying or harassment for counsel	ing	Error! Bookmark not
defined.			
(6.9.12)	Providing instruction regarding bullying and/or harassment	Error!	Bookmark not defined.
(6.9.13)	Regularly reporting of actions taken to protect the victim		
(6.9.14)	Publication of the policy		
, ,	nputer, E-Mail and Cell Phone Usage		
(6.10.1)	School Telephones		
(6.10.2)	Personal Cell Phone Use		
(6.10.3)	Social Media Policy		
,	ility Policy		
(6.11.1)	Civility of Staff		
` ,	•		
(6.11.2)	Civility of Parents and Patrons		
, ,	hibition Against Firearms and Weapons		
` '	earch Requests		
` '	mplaint Process		
` '	d Operational Management		
\ /	neral Office Procedures		
` ,	Handling of Mail		
` ,	Property and Supplies		
` /	Purchasing		
(7.2) Acc	counting Processes	Error!	Bookmark not defined.
(7.2.1) B	Banking Policy and Relations	Error!	Bookmark not defined.
(7.2.2) A	Accounts Payable, Cash Disbursements and Accrued Expenses	Error!	Bookmark not defined.
(7.2.3) B	Bad/NSF Checks	Error!	Bookmark not defined.
(7.2.4) B	Bank Account Reconciliations	Error!	Bookmark not defined.
(7.2.5) B	Bank Loan Applications	Error!	Bookmark not defined.
(7.2.6) C	Capitalization & Depreciation of Fixed Assets	Error!	Bookmark not defined.
(7.2.7)	Check Requests	Error!	Bookmark not defined.
(7.2.8)	Check Signing Authority	Error!	Bookmark not defined.
(7.2.9) P	Petty Cash	Error!	Bookmark not defined.
(7.2.10)	Recording Transactions in the General Ledger	Error!	Bookmark not defined.
(7.3) Fixe	ed Asset Control	Error!	Bookmark not defined.
(7.3.1) A	Acquisitions	Error!	Bookmark not defined.
(7.3.2) D	Dispositions	Error!	Bookmark not defined.
` '	Asset Records		
` ,	roll Processes	Error!	Bookmark not defined.
. ,	Payroll Records and Procedures		
` '	Personnel Records, Management and Changes		
` '	Payroll Processing		
` ,	Payroll Returns		
` '	perty Tax Assessments		
	Review of Assessments		
` /	Appealing of Assessments		
` '	ease of Financial Information		
` /	Vritten Request		
` '	•		
(7.6.2) T	Gelephone / Personal Request	error!	Dookinark not denned.

(7.7)	Year-End Closing	Error!	Bookmark not de	efined.
(7.7.1)	Assets	Error!	Bookmark not de	efined.
(7.7.2)	Liabilities and Net Assets	Error!	Bookmark not de	efined.
(7.7.3)	Revenues	Error!	Bookmark not de	efined.
(7.7.4)	Expenses	Error!	Bookmark not de	efined.
(7.8)	Files and Record Management	Error!	Bookmark not de	efined.
(7.8.1)	Current Filing System	Error!	Bookmark not de	efined.
(7.8.2)	Record Retention and Long Term Storage	Error!	Bookmark not de	efined.
(7.8.3)	Record Destruction	Error!	Bookmark not de	efined.
(7.9)	Charter of Accounts	Error!	Bookmark not de	efined.
(8) Facil	lities	Error!	Bookmark not de	efined.
(8.1)	Facilities Rental	Error!	Bookmark not de	efined.
(8.2)	Animals In School	Error!	Bookmark not de	efined.
(8.2.1)	Special Events	Error!	Bookmark not de	efined.
(8.3.2)	Classroom Pets	Error!	Bookmark not de	efined.
(8.4)	Classroom Decor	Error!	Bookmark not de	efined.
(8.4.1)	Custom Paintings/Murals	Error!	Bookmark not de	efined.
(8.4.2)	Affixing Items To Walls	Error!	Bookmark not de	efined.
(8.5)	Hazardous Materials	Error!	Bookmark not de	efined.
(8.6)	Key Distribution and Control	Error!	Bookmark not de	efined.
(9) Tran	sportation	Error!	Bookmark not de	efined.
(9.1)	Student Transportation Services			
(9.2)	School Bus Safety			
(9.3)	Drivers			
(9.4)	Routes and Schedules			
(9.5)	Inspection			
(9.6)	Use of school buses			
` '	d Service Program			
(10.1)	Food Service Management			
(10.2)	Uniform Policy for Free and Reduced-Price Meals			
(10.3)	Competitive Food Sales			
(10.4)	Food Safety			
` /	ore and After Care			
(11.1)	General			
(11.1.1)	*			
(11.1.2)				
(11.1.3)				
(11.1.4)				
(11.1.5)				
(11.2)	Student Expectations			
(11.2.1)				
(11.2.2)	•			
(11.3)	Staffing	Error!	Bookmark not de	efined.

Corporate Policy & Procedure Manual

(1) Foundation

(1.1) Mission Statement

Boulware Springs Charter School will offer a rigorous and high quality education that focuses on "3 C's" – curriculum, character, and cooperation. The school's philosophy is that without these three components, students are unable to achieve their maximum potential. To ensure that our students succeed, we will provide significantly more hours of instruction than traditional schools, require parental involvement, and develop individual Student Learning profiles to set and track academic, social, and emotional goals.

(1.2) Organizational Structure

Boulware Springs Charter School (hereinafter, The School) is a not-for-profit corporation incorporated within the state of Florida. Bouwlare Springs Charter School, Inc. is directed by the Board of Directors who set the policies and guidelines for the organization and delegate to staff day-to-day responsibilities for operational matters. The Director of the school consults with staff members in order to allow for the greatest possible staff participation in the decision making of the organization.

(1.3) Non Discrimination

No person shall, on the basis of race, color, religion, gender, age, marital status, disability, political or religious beliefs, national or ethnic origin, or sexual orientation be excluded from participation in, be denied the benefits of, or be subjected to discrimination under any education program or activity, or in any employment conditions or practices conducted by this School, except as provided by law.

The School shall comply with all state and federal laws, which prohibit discrimination and are designed to protect the civil rights of applicants, employees, and/or students, or other persons protected by applicable law.

The School shall admit students to programs and classes without regard to race, color, religion, gender, age, national or ethnic origin, marital status, disability or handicap or sexual orientation.

(2) Board of Directors

(2.1) General Powers

All affairs of Boulware Springs Charter School, Inc. shall be overseen by the Board of Directors. The Board of Directors primary duties include but are not limited to the hiring and evaluation of the Director(s) of the school, setting of Policies and Procedures, strategic planning and assessment of the organization in accomplishing the missions of the organization as well as the oversight of the public trust.

(2.2) Board Membership

(2.2.1) Election Process

New Board members shall be elected annually by a majority vote at the June meeting of the Board. Vacancies may be filled or new offices created and filled at any meeting of the Board of Directors. When a newly elected Board member is filling a vacancy, that member shall fill the remainder of the original member's term, and then be eligible for reelection to continue on the Board.

(2.2.2) Board Member Resignations

Any Board member who wishes to resign from office shall inform the Board Chairman in writing. The resignation shall become effective upon receipt of the letter unless an alternative date is suggested within the resignation letter.

(2.2.3) Operational Procedures

All Board Members must complete the state required governance training within 90 days of their appointment to the Board. This four hour training includes instruction on the Sunshine Law, conflict of interest, ethics, and financial responsibility.

(2.3) Meetings

All meetings of the Board of Directors shall be held in accordance with Florida Government in the Sunshine laws. In compliance with the Florida Law the Board publishes the schedule of its meetings and holds them in open session.

Board meetings shall be held at the corporation's principal office or at any other reasonably convenient place as the Board may designate. An annual meeting is held in June of each year for the purpose of electing Members, making and receiving reports on corporate affairs, and transacting other business.

The Chair of the Board shall establish the agenda for the meetings with input from the other members and the Director of the school. The agenda for each Board meeting shall be prepared in a

timely manner and be made available to the public a minimum of 24 hours prior to the meeting. The order in which the agenda items are addressed at meetings may be changed by the Board at any time during a Board meeting.

(2.3.1) Special Meetings

A special meeting may be held at any time when called by the Chair or by any five members.

(2.3.2) Audience Participation

The Board recognizes the value to school governance of public comment on educational issues and the importance of allowing members of the public to express themselves on school matters of community interest.

Participants must be recognized by the Board chair and will be requested to preface their comments by an announcement of their name, and group affiliation, if and when appropriate. No Board action shall be taken on requests made during public discussion unless the Board declares the matter to be an emergency. All other requests that the Board chooses to take action on shall be placed on an agenda for a subsequent meeting.

Each statement made by a participant shall be limited to three minutes duration, unless extended by a majority of the Board chair. All statements shall be directed to the Board chair. No person may address or question Board members individually.

The Board chair may interrupt, warn, or terminate a participant's statement when the statement is too lengthy, personally directed, abusive, obscene, or irrelevant. The Board chair may request any individual to leave the meeting when the person does not observe reasonable decorum.

(2.3.3) Records of Proceedings

Minutes of all Board meetings shall be promptly recorded by the Board Secretary or the Secretary's designee. All motions, resolutions, and necessary information related thereto shall be recorded. The minutes shall also reflect the name of the person making a motion or submitting a resolution, the name of the person who seconds the motion, and the vote or action taken. All minutes shall be posted on the school website. A copy of the minutes will also be submitted to the Alachua County School District.

(2.4) Conflict of Interest Policy

The purpose of the conflict of interest policy is to protect the interest of the organization when it is contemplating entering into a transaction or arrangement that might benefit the private interest of an officer or director of the organization or might result in a possible excess benefit transaction. This policy is intended to supplement but not replace any applicable state and federal laws governing conflict of interest applicable to nonprofit and charitable organizations generally and public charter schools specifically, nor is it meant to replace any contractual requirements of the school within its Charter Agreement with the Sponsor.

(2.4.1) Definitions

Interested Person: Any director, principal officer, owner, president, chairperson, governing board member, or member of a committee with governing board delegated powers and any

superintendent, principal, other administrator, or any other person employed by the organization who has equivalent decision-making authority who has a direct or indirect financial interest, as defined below, is an interested person.

Financial Interest: A person has a financial interest if the person has, directly or indirectly, through business, investment, or family:

- An ownership or investment interest in any entity with which the organization has a transaction or arrangement,
- A compensation arrangement with the organization or with any entity or individual with which the organization has a transaction or arrangement, or
- A potential ownership or investment interest in, or compensation arrangement with, any
 entity or individual with which the Organization is negotiating a transaction or arrangement.

Family: A "family" member means: father, mother, son, daughter, brother, sister, uncle, aunt, first cousin, nephew, niece, husband, wife, father-in-law, mother-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, stepfather, stepmother, stepson, stepdaughter, stepbrother, stepsister, half brother, or half sister.

Compensation: Compensation includes direct and indirect remuneration as well as loans, gifts, in-kind services, favors or anything of value. A financial interest is not necessarily a conflict of interest. Under Article III, Section 2, a person who has a financial interest may have a conflict of interest only if the appropriate governing board or committee decides that a conflict of interest exists.

Other Interest: "Other Interest," for purposes of this Policy, is any circumstance in which an Interested Person may be influenced, or may appear to be influenced, either in whole or in part by any purpose or motive other than the success and well-being of the Organization as a whole and the achievement of its tax exempt purposes. An example of such an "Other Interest" would include, without limitation of the foregoing, if an Interested Person is a parent or grandparent of a student impacted by a decision by the Board, and the Interested Person does not believe that he/she could vote or participate in a discussion by the Board giving precedence of the well-being of the Organization as a whole over his/her personal interests or the interests of his/her child or grandchild.

Conflict: A situation in which regard for a private interest may lead to disregard of a public duty or interest. With respect to a matter for discussion or action by the Board, any circumstance under which an Interested Person, by virtue of a Financial Interest or Other Interest, may be influenced, or may appear to be influenced, either in whole or in part by any purpose or motive other than the success and well-being of the Organization and the achievement of its tax exempt purposes.

(2.4.2) Prohibited Transactions and Relationships

A board member may not purchase, rent or lease any realty, goods or services for the School from a business of which of board member (or the board member's relative) is an officer, partner, director, proprietor or owner of a financial interest.

No board member may hold any employment or contractual relationship (written or unwritten) with the School. No board member may hold any employment or contractual relationship with any business entity, which is doing business with the School. No board member may hold any

employment or contractual relationship that will create a continuing or frequently recurring conflict between his or her private interests and the performance of his or her public duties or that would impede the full and faithful discharge of his or her public duties.

No board member shall be the spouse, parent, child, stepchild, sibling or employee of any other board member.

No school employee or spouse of employee may serve on the governing board.

Voting Conflicts:

A board member shall not vote on any measure which would inure to the board member's special private gain or loss or to the special private gain of (1) an organization by which the board member is retained or (2) a relative or (3) a business associate.

Voting conflicts must be disclosed in a written memorandum and filed with the person responsible for recording the minutes prior to the meeting. Such memorandum shall be read publicly at the board meeting, incorporated into the minutes and shall be considered a public record.

If a voting conflict arises at a board meeting, the disclosure shall be oral followed up by a written memorandum within fifteen days.

Any Board member with a real or perceived conflict of interest will not vote and will recuse himself/herself from the meeting during discussion.

(2.4.3) Procedures

(2.4.3.1) Duty to Disclose

In connection with any actual or possible conflict of interest, an interested person must disclose the existence of the financial interest and be given the opportunity to disclose all material facts to the directors and members of committees with governing board delegated powers considering the proposed transaction or arrangement.

(2.4.3.2) Determining Whether a Conflict of Interest Exists

After disclosure of the financial interest and all material facts, and after any discussion with the interested person, he/she shall leave the governing board or committee meeting while the determination of a conflict of interest is discussed and voted upon. The remaining board or committee members shall decide if a conflict of interest exists.

(2.4.3.3) Procedures for Addressing the Conflict of Interest

- The chairperson of the governing board or committee may, if appropriate, appoint a
 disinterested person or committee to investigate alternatives to the proposed transaction or
 arrangement.
- After exercising due diligence, the governing board or committee shall determine whether
 the organization can obtain with reasonable efforts a more advantageous transaction or
 arrangement from a person or entity that would not give rise to a conflict of interest.
- If a more advantageous transaction or arrangement is not reasonably possible under circumstances not producing a conflict of interest, the governing board or committee shall

determine by a majority vote of the disinterested directors whether the transaction or arrangement is in the organization's best interest, for its own benefit, and whether it is fair and reasonable.

In conformity with the above determination, the organization shall make its decision as to
whether to enter into the transaction or arrangement, EXCEPT if the interested person or
his/her spouse or child (i.e., immediate family) has a direct material interest in a transaction
involving the purchase, rent or leasing of any realty, goods or services, the organization is
prohibited from entering into such transaction without subjecting the decision to
competitive bidding.

(2.4.3.4) Violations of the Conflicts of Interest Policy

- If the governing board or committee has reasonable cause to believe a member has failed to disclose actual or possible conflicts of interest, it shall inform the member of the basis for such belief and afford the member an opportunity to explain the alleged failure to disclose.
- If, after hearing the member's response and after making further investigation as warranted
 by the circumstances, the governing board or committee determines the member has failed
 to disclose an actual or possible conflict of interest, it shall take appropriate disciplinary and
 corrective action.

(2.4.4) Compensation

- A voting member of any committee whose jurisdiction includes compensation matters and
 who receives compensation, directly or indirectly, from the organization for services is
 precluded from voting on matters pertaining to that member's compensation.
- No governing board member or his/her spouse or minor child may either solicit or accept
 anything of value (including a gift, loan, reward, promise of future employment, favor, or
 service) that is based on any understanding that the vote, official action, or judgment of the
 governing board member would be influenced by such gift
- Board members may receive compensation for expenses spent on behalf of the Organization
 if such expenditures are approved within the Budget or by the Board of Directors. This
 includes travel to conferences, meetings, seminars and conventions related to charter schools
 or the Organization. The Director shall follow the reimbursement processes described
 elsewhere within these policies.

(2.4.5) Annual Statements

Each board member shall annually sign a statement, which affirms such person:

- Has received a copy of the conflict of interest policy,
- Has read and understands the policy,
- Has agreed to comply with the policy, and
- Understands the organization is (i) charitable and, in order to maintain its federal tax
 exemption, it must engage primarily in activities that accomplish one or more of its taxexempt purposes and is (ii) a public charter school subject to applicable state and federal
 laws and regulations.

(2.4.6) Periodic Reviews

To ensure the Organization operates in a manner consistent with charitable purposes and does not engage in activities that could jeopardize its tax-exempt status, periodic reviews shall be conducted.

(2.6) Financial Interest

Members of the Board shall not receive any monetary compensation for their services nor shall they have any financial interest in the organization other than their own monetary donations to the organization.

(3) Employment Manual

(3.1) Equal Opportunity Employment

Boulware Springs Charter School is an equal opportunity employer. The organization is committed to providing equal opportunity for all individuals in all areas of recruitment, selection, placement, training, assignment, transfer, compensation, benefits, discipline, retention, and promotion. The Board commits itself to the policy that there shall be no unlawful discrimination against any person because of race, color, religion, age, sex, national origin or disability. All decisions with regard to employment shall be in compliance with applicable state and federal laws.

(3.2) Employment Non-Discrimination and Non-Harassment

Boulware Springs Charter School is committed to an environment in which all individuals are treated with respect and dignity. We believe that each individual has the right to work in a professional atmosphere that promotes equal employment opportunities and prohibits discriminatory practices, including harassment. Therefore, the organization expects that all relationships among persons in the workplace will be business-like and free of bias, prejudice and harassment. Thus the organization does not and will not tolerate discrimination against or harassment of or by our employees, students, vendors, or other person. The term "harassment" includes, but is not limited to, slurs, jokes, and other verbal, graphic, or physical conduct relating to an individual's race, color, sex (including discrimination against or harassment of individuals of the same sex), pregnancy, religion, national origin, ancestry, citizenship, age, disability, workers compensation claims, marital, veteran or any other protected status. "Harassment" may include a range of subtle and not so subtle behaviors and also includes unwelcome or unwanted sexual advances, requests or demands for favors, offensive touching, and other types of conduct whether it be physical, verbal, graphic, or electronic communication (including e-mail and facsimiles) of a harassing or sexual nature involving individuals of the same or different gender. This includes, but is not limited to:

- Unwelcome or unwanted physical contact or sexual advances including, but not limited to, patting, grabbing, pinching, brushing-up against, hugging, cornering, kissing, fondling, or any other similar physical contact.
- Unwelcome requests or demands for favors including, but not limited to, subtle or blatant
 expectations, pressures, requests or demands for sexual, unethical or illegal favors; or
 unwelcome requests for dates or contacts. Such unwelcome requests or demands may or

may not relate to an implied or stated promise of preferential treatment, or a threat of negative consequences concerning employment, including, but not limited to, promotion, demotion, transfer, layoff, termination, pay or other form of compensation, and selection for training.

- Verbal and written abuse or unwelcome kidding including, but not limited to, that which is sexually-oriented, including same-sex harassment; commentary about an individual's body, sexual prowess or sexual deficiencies; inappropriate comments about race, color, religion, sex, pregnancy, national origin, ancestry, citizenship, age, disability, workers compensation claims, marital, veteran or other protected status; dirty jokes or other jokes which are unwanted and considered offensive or tasteless; or comments, innuendoes, epithets, slurs, negative stereotyping, leering, catcalls or other actions that offend, whether sexually oriented or otherwise related to a prohibited form of discrimination or harassment.
- Any form of behavior that unreasonably interferes with work performance, including, but
 not limited to, unwanted sexual attentions, comments, interruptions, or other
 communications, whether sexually-oriented or otherwise related to a prohibited form of
 discrimination or harassment, that reduces productivity or time available to perform workrelated tasks or otherwise interferes with work performance.
- Actions that create a work environment that is intimidating, hostile, abusive, or offensive
 because of unwelcome or unwanted conversations, suggestions, requests, demands, physical
 contacts or attentions, whether sexually-oriented or otherwise related to a prohibited form of
 discrimination or harassment.
- The distribution, display, or discussion of any written or graphic material, including
 calendars, posters, cartoons, or names, that belittles or shows hostility or aversion toward an
 individual, his/her relatives, friends or associates or a group because of race, color, religion,
 sex (including same sex discrimination or harassment), pregnancy, national origin, ancestry,
 citizenship, age, disability, workers compensation claims, marital, veteran or other protected
 status.

All employees and applicants are covered by this policy and are strictly prohibited from engaging in any form of discriminatory or harassing conduct. Further, no employee has the authority to suggest to another employee or applicant that the individual's employment, continued employment, or future advancement will be affected in any way by entering into, or refusing to enter into, a personal relationship. Such conduct is a direct violation of this policy.

Conduct prohibited by this policy is unacceptable in the workplace and in any work-related setting outside the workplace, such as business trips, business meetings and business-related social events.

Violation of this policy will subject an employee to disciplinary action, up to and including immediate discharge.

(3.2.1) Retaliation is Prohibited

Boulware Springs Charter School prohibits retaliation against any individual who reports discrimination or harassment or participates in an investigation of such reports. Retaliation against an individual for reporting harassment or discrimination or for participating in an investigation of a claim of harassment or discrimination is a serious violation of this policy and, like harassment or discrimination itself, will be subject to disciplinary action, up to and including termination.

(3.2.2) Reporting Procedures and Investigation

Boulware Springs Charter School strongly urges the reporting of all incidents of discrimination, harassment or retaliation, regardless of the offender's identity or position. Individuals who believe they have experienced conduct they believe is contrary to the organization's policy or who have concerns about such matters should file their complaints with the School Director or any Member of the Board of Directors or the Board's designee, whereupon the matter will be discreetly and thoroughly investigated. The organization will then take immediate steps to stop any behavior which violates this policy and see that it does not repeat itself. Disciplinary action, up to and including termination, calculated to end the discrimination or harassment, will be taken, when appropriate, against the offender(s).

(3.2.3) Responsive Action

Conduct constituting harassment, discrimination or retaliation will be dealt with appropriately. Responsive action may include training, referral to counseling and/or disciplinary action such as warning, reprimand, withholding of a promotion or pay increase, reassignment, temporary suspension without pay or termination, as the organization believes appropriate under all of the circumstances.

(3.3) Personnel Records

Personnel records shall be maintained in accordance with State and Federal Laws. The following records for each employee shall be maintained in a secure file:

- a Evidence of successful completion of required education
- b Florida Teaching Certificate, certificate of law for the position
- **C** Employee evaluations
- d Signed contract
- e Withholding allowance certificate (W-4)
- f Copy of Social Security Card
- g Background verification (results of School District fingerprint test)
- h Letters of reprimand and information regarding any disciplinary action taken

It is the responsibility of the employee to obtain and submit these documents:

Personnel records shall be open for inspection and copying consistent with Florida law, Chapter 119 and Federal laws. Social Security numbers will not be disclosed to the public. Evaluations shall be confidential and not open to the public until the end of the school year immediately following the school year in which the evaluation was made. The following payroll deductions are not open to the public: credit union cards, W-4's, tax shelter information, tax levy, court records.

(3.4) Compensation and Benefits

(3.4.1.) Compensation

Instructional and administrative staff shall be salaried employees. Salaries shall be in accordance with schedules adopted by the Board of Directors of the school, and in accordance with state and federal law. Non-instructional and non-administrative staff shall be offered a specific hourly rate. All employees will be paid on the 15th and last day of each month.

(3.4.1.1) Overtime Pay

Hourly employees may be required to work beyond the regularly scheduled workday or workweek as necessary. In determining whether hourly employees are entitled to overtime pay, only actual hours worked in a given workday or workweek will be considered. All overtime work must be previously authorized by the School Director or Assistant Director.

For employees subject to overtime, all hours worked in excess of forty (40) hours in one work week shall be treated as overtime. Compensation for hours in excess of forty (40) for the work week shall be paid at a rate of one and one-half times the employee's regular rate of pay.

(3.4.1.2) Payroll Withholdings

The organization shall withhold taxes from each employee's pay according to the law. Every deduction from your paycheck is explained on your check voucher. You may change the number of withholding allowances you wish to claim for Federal Income Tax purposes at any time by filling out a new W-4 form and submitting it to the School Director or designee. The office maintains a supply of these forms.

All Federal, State, and Social Security taxes will be automatically deducted from paychecks. Federal Withholding Tax deduction is determined by the employee's W-4 form. The W-4 form should be completed upon hire and it is the employee's responsibility to report any changes in filing status to the School Director or designee and to fill out a new W-4 form.

(3.4.2) Benefits

The organization provides a Benefit Plan which may vary from year to year as determined by the Board of Directors.

(3.4.2.1) Paid Time Off

All full time employees will receive (5) five days Paid Time Off (PTO) each year. This time may be used for sick leave or personal use. PTO requests must be approved by the School Director or Assistant Director. PTO will be awarded at the beginning of the school year. Unused PTO may be carried over to the next school year.

(3.4.2.2) Paid Holidays Time

All full time hourly employees will be provided holiday pay for the following days:

- Labor Day
- Thanksgiving (Wednesday thru Friday) 3 days
- Martin Luther King, Jr. Day
- Presidents Day
- Memorial Day

(3.4.2.3) Stipend and IRA

Full time instructional staff, administrators, and full time hourly employees are eligible for benefits. The organization has no health insurance policy. The above listed employees will receive a monthly \$300 stipend as a contribution to use towards health insurance of your choice.

The organization also contributes an amount which equals 2% of the eligible employee's salary to a Simple IRA plan. The employee may also elect to make contributions to the IRA in addition to the organizational contribution.

(3.4.2.4) Worker's Compensation

The organization provides Workers' Compensation benefits pursuant to Florida law.

(3.5) Substitutes

Instructional staff requiring a substitute should fill out the Substitute Request Form. This form should be turned in to the Director or Assistant Director for approval. After approval, the request will be given to the Administrative Assistant. The Administrative Assistant will be responsible for keeping an up to date list of qualified subs who have completed all necessary paper work and have the required background search and clearance. The Administrative Assistant will be responsible for contacting subs, placing them in the needed classroom, and making sure that all paperwork is completed. Instructional staff are required to contact the Administrative Assistant by 6:45 AM on school days when a sub is needed because of sickness or emergency.

(3.6) Leaves

(3.6.1) Family and Medical Leave (FMLA)

Boulware Springs Charter School makes available various types of unpaid, job protected leave in accordance with the requirements of the Family and Medical Leave Act of 1993 (FMLA).

(3.6.1.1) Eligibility

Employees are eligible for unpaid FMLA leave if they:

- 1 have a cumulative (not necessarily continuous) 12 months of prior service;
- 2 have worked at least 1250 hours during the 12 months immediately preceding the date on which the FMLA leave would commence; and
- 3 work at a location where at least 50 employees are employed within a 75 mile radius

(3.6.1.2) Basic Leave

For eligible employees, up to 12 weeks of unpaid leave, in a 12-month period, is available for one or more of the following purposes:

- For the birth and care of a newborn child of the employee;
- For the care and/or placement of a child for adoption or foster care;
- To care for a spouse, child, or parent who has a serious health condition; a child, for purposes of this policy, includes an individual who is either (1) under the age of 18 or (2) older than 18 but incapable of self-care because of a physical or mental disability;

For your own serious health condition.

The 12-month period is measured on a "rolling backward" basis. Leave measured on a rolling backward basis is measured backward from the date any FMLA leave would commence.

(3.6.1.3) Qualifying Exigency Leave

For eligible employees, up to 12 weeks of unpaid leave, in a 12-month period, is available for an eligible employee where the employee's spouse, son, daughter or parent is on "covered active duty" and leave is needed for a "qualifying exigency." Covered Active Duty includes: (1) in the case of a member of a regular component of the Armed Forces, duty during the deployment of the member with the Armed Forces to a foreign country; and (2) in the case of a member of a reserve component of the Armed Forces, duty during the deployment of the member with the Armed Forces to a foreign country under a call or order to active duty. A "qualifying exigency" is:

- Short notice deployment;
- Military events and related activities;
- Childcare and school activities;
- For the purpose of making financial and legal arrangements;
- Rest and recuperation;
- Post-deployment activities; and/or,
- Additional qualifying activities.

The "rolling backward" method used for measuring "Basic Leave" is also used to measure the 12-month period for "Qualifying Exigency Leave."

(3.6.1.4) Covered Service Member Care Leave

Leave is available for an eligible employee to care for a spouse, child, parent or next-of-kin who:

- is a current member of the Armed Forces or a member of the Armed Forces who is on the temporary disability list, and who has a "serious injury or illness" for which he or she is undergoing medical treatment, recuperation, or therapy; or, otherwise in outpatient status; or, otherwise on the temporary disability retired list, or
- is a veteran of the Armed Forces who is undergoing medical treatment, recuperation, or therapy, for a "serious injury or illness" and who was a member of the Armed Forces at any time during the period of 5 years preceding the date on which the veteran undergoing the medical treatment, recuperation, or therapy.

For purposes of this section the following definitions apply:

- the term "Armed Forces" includes Armed Forces, National Guard, and Reserves.
- the term "serious injury or illness" means:
 - For current members of Armed Forces an injury or illness that was incurred by the member in line of duty on active duty in the Armed Forces (or existed before

the beginning of the member's active duty and was aggravated by service in line of duty on active duty in the Armed Forces) and that render the member medically unfit to perform the duties of the member's office, grade, rank, or rating.

- For veteran's of the Armed Forces an injury or illness that was incurred by the member in line of duty on active duty on the Armed Forces (or existed before the beginning of the member's active duty and was aggravated by service in line of duty on active duty on the Armed Forces) and that manifested itself before or after the member became a veteran.
- Next-of-kin of a covered service member is the nearest blood relative other than the covered service member's spouse, son, or daughter, unless the covered service member has specifically designated in writing another blood relative as his or her nearest blood relative for purposes military caregiver leave under the FMLA.

For Covered Service member Care leave only, an employee is entitled to 26 work weeks of leave during any single 12-month period measured on a "rolling forward" basis. Service member Care leave measured on a rolling forward basis will be measured using the 12-month period forward from the date of the employee's first instance of Service member Care leave.

(3.6.1.5) Intermittent Leave

Eligible employees may take leave intermittently, as blocks of time off or in the form of reducing the employee's normal weekly or daily schedule. If the employee needs leave intermittently or on a reduced-leave schedule for planned medical treatment, it is the employees obligation to schedule the treatment so as not to unduly disrupt the organization's operations. Further, intermittent leave or leave on a reduced-leave schedule must be medically necessary due to a serious health condition or a serious injury or illness, except in the case of intermittent leave for a Qualifying Exigency. In addition, employees are permitted to take intermittent leave for the birth of a child or placement of a child for adoption or foster care; however, intermittent leave for these reasons is only permitted upon the approval of the Superintendent.

(3.6.1.6) Giving Notice of the Need for Leave

Absent extenuating circumstances, an employee must provide the organization with at least 30 days' advance written notice before FMLA leave is to begin. Failure to do so may cause delay or denial of leave.

If the need for leave is unforeseeable, then the employee must provide notice to the organization as soon as practicable under the facts and circumstances of your particular situation. For unforeseen leave, you must follow the normal procedure for contacting your supervisor to report an absence.

(3.6.1.7) Approval

The organization will generally notify you within 5 business days of receipt of your request for FMLA leave of your eligibility to take Family and Medical Leave. If you are not eligible, the organization will tell you why.

(3.6.1.8) Providing Evidence of Need for Leave

In most cases, the organization will request that the employee provide additional information regarding certification of the leave by providing the employee with a Certification form, specific to the type of leave the employee is requesting, to be completed and returned to the School Director

or Assistant Director. Certification forms and any other requested documentation must be returned to the Director or Assistant Director within fifteen (15) days of the organization request for Certification (absent extenuating circumstances).

(3.6.1.9) Designation of Leave

Within five (5) business days after the employee has submitted the appropriate Certification form and/or the organization has sufficient information to determine whether the leave requested is FMLA covered, the School Director or Assistant Director will complete and provide the employee with a written response to the employee's request for FMLA leave.

(3.6.1.10) Intent to Return to Work from FMLA Leave

Consistent with the manner in which the organization addresses other types of medical and personal leave, the organization may require an employee on FMLA leave to report periodically on the employee's status and intent to return to work.

(3.6.1.11) Pay During Leave

If the employee has available Paid Time Off (PTO), the organization requires the employee to use the remaining PTO at the start of FMLA leave. Once PTO is exhausted, the employee will go on unpaid leave. Both paid and unpaid leave count towards the 12 or 26-week (in the case of Covered Service Member Care Leave) limit.

(3.6.1.12) Benefits During Leave

The \$300 monthly stipend (organization's contribution toward health insurance) will be paid during leave. Should the employee fail to return to work at the expiration of the approved leave, under certain conditions, the organization is entitled to recover any stipends it paid in order for the employee to maintain the coverage.

(3.6.1.13) Return from Leave

Upon the employee's release to return to work, the employee will be restored to the same or equivalent position, unless the employee would not otherwise have been employed at the time of reinstatement (e.g., due to an intervening reduction in force or discharge for misconduct or poor performance). The organization reserves the right not to rehire a "key" employee if rehire would cause substantial economic harm to the organization's operation. For the purpose of this policy, key employees are generally those in the top 10% of compensation.

(3.6.1.14) Return From Leave

Fitness-For-Duty Certification: Any employee who takes leave for the employee's own serious health condition will be required, as a condition of restoration, to obtain and provide certification that the employee is able to resume work and is able to perform the essential functions of his or her job. The cost of the Fitness-for-Duty Certification is paid by the employee. The organization may delay or deny restoration to employment if a Fitness-for-Duty Certification is not provided. The organization will request a Fitness-for-Duty Certification for leave taken on an intermittent or reduced-leave schedule basis, if reasonable safety concerns exist regarding the employee's ability to perform his or her duties based on the serious health condition for which the employee took leave.

(3.6.1.15) Taking More than the Allowed Leave

The organization is unable to keep jobs open indefinitely. If an employee fails to return to work at the end of an approved leave of absence, including any extension of the leave, the employee will be considered to have voluntarily terminated employment.

(3.6.1.16) Employee Rights and Responsibilities

The Department of Labor has prepared a summary of an Employee's Rights and Responsibilities under the FMLA. This summary has been is available to any employee upon request to the Superintendent or by visiting http://www.dol.gov/whd/regs/compliance/posters/fmlaen.pdf.

(3.6.2) Military

If you enter military service while working for the organization, you will not lose your status as a regular employee. You will be given an unpaid leave of absence for the duration of your initial tour of duty. If you are a member of a reserve component of the armed forces, you will be granted unpaid leaves necessary to fulfill the requirements of this affiliation. You may use your vacation time instead of leave time for this purpose if you prefer, but you are not required to do so.

If you apply for reemployment within the time specified by federal law following an honorable discharge from the service, you will be given employment comparable to the position you previously held.

(3.6.3) Personal Leave of Absence without Pay

Should a situation arise that temporarily prevents an employee from working, he/she may be eligible for a personal leave of absence without pay not to exceed 12 continuous weeks. However, employees must be employed for at least 12 months prior to the requested leave. Any request for a leave of absence without pay must be submitted in writing as far in advance as possible and it will be reviewed on a case-by-case basis by the School's Director. The decision to approve or disapprove is based on the educational requirements of the students, the business needs of the school, the length of time requested, the employee's job performance and attendance and punctuality record, the reasons for the leave, the affect the employee's absence will have on the work in the department and the expectation that the employee will return to work when the leave expires. Leaves of absence will be considered only after all PTO leave has been exhausted.

Any planned salary increase for an employee returning from an unpaid leave of absence without pay will be deferred by the length of the leave.

Due to the nature of our business, the organization cannot guarantee either that an employee's job will remain available or that a comparable position will exist when return from an unpaid leave is sought. When an employee is ready to return from a leave of absence without pay, the organization will attempt to reinstate the employee to his/her former position or to one with similar responsibilities.

If an employee does not return from an unpaid leave of absence without pay, the termination date is the last day of the authorized leave period or the date the employee notifies the Director that he or she is not returning, whichever is earlier...

(3.6.4) **Jury Duty**

If an employee is called for jury duty during a period you are regularly scheduled to work, you are not required to use PTO to cover your absence. When you are not impaneled for actual service and only on call, you shall report back to work unless authorized by your supervisor to be absent from your work assignment.

(3.6.5) Bereavement

When a death occurs in any employee's immediate family, that employee may take up to three (3) days off with pay to attend the funeral or make funeral arrangements. The organization reserves the right to require verification of the need for the leave. For the purposes of this policy, immediate family is defined as employee's spouse, parents, stepparents, siblings, children, stepchildren, grandparent, father-in-law, mother-in-law, sister-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, or grandchild. Should additional time off be needed, the employee may make arrangements with the School Director or Assistant Director for additional PTO or unpaid days off.

(3.7) Employee Behavior

(3.7.1) Hours of Duty

(3.7.2.1)

Full time instructional staff hours are from 7:45 AM - 4:00 PM Monday through Friday. Part time instructional hours vary and are in outlined in individual contracts. Hourly employee hours may vary.

(3.7.2) Professional Conduct

Boulware Springs Charter School, Inc. is committed to promoting the highest standards of ethics and professional conduct by its employees. Any violation of this policy may subject the individual to disciplinary action including termination or revocation or suspension of the individual educator's certificate or other penalties as provided by law.

Ethical Standards

All employees are required to comply with SBE Rule 6B-1.001, Code of Ethics of the Education Profession in Florida and SBE Rule 6B-1.006, Principles of Professional Conduct for the Educational Profession in Florida.

The following obligations constitute the Principles of Professional Conduct of Boulware Springs Charter School. Employees of the school are expected to:

- Make a reasonable effort to protect the student from conditions harmful to learning and/or to the student's mental and/or physical health and/or safety.
- •Not intentionally expose a student to unnecessary embarrassment or disparagement.
- •Not intentionally violate or deny a student's legal rights.
- •Not harass or discriminate against any student on the basis of race, color, religion, sex, age, national origin, political beliefs, marital status, handicapping condition, sexual orientation, or social and family background and shall make reasonable effort to assure that students are protected from harassment or discrimination
- •Not exploit a relationship with a student for personal gain or advantage.
- •Keep in confidence personally identifiable information obtained in the course of professional services, unless disclosure serves professional purposes or is required by law.
- •Not accept a gratuity, gift, or favor that might influence professional judgment.
- •Maintain honesty in all professional dealings.
- •Not engage in harassment or discriminatory conduct which unreasonably interferes with an individual's performance of professional or work responsibilities or with the orderly process of education or which creates a hostile, intimidating, abusive, offensive, or oppressive environment; and further, shall make reasonable effort to assure each individual is protected from such harassment or discrimination.
- •Not make malicious or intentionally false statements about a colleague.

- •Not misrepresent one's own professional qualifications.
- •Not submit fraudulent information on any document in connection with professional activities.
- •Not make any fraudulent statement or fail to disclose a material fact in one's own or another's application for a professional position.
- •Self-report within forty-eight (48) hours to the school Director any arrests/charges involving the abuse of a child or the sale and/or possession of a controlled substance. Such notice shall not be considered an admission of guilt nor shall such notice be admissible for any purpose in any proceeding, civil or criminal, administrative or judicial, investigatory or adjudicatory. In addition, individuals shall self-report any arrest, conviction, finding of guilt, withholding of adjudication, commitment to a pretrial diversion program, or entering of a plea of guilty of Nolo Contendre for any criminal offense other than a minor traffic violation within forty- eight (48) hours after the final judgment or arrest.
- •Report to the school Director any known allegation of a violation of the Florida School 25 Code or State Board of Education Rules.
- •Seek no reprisal against any individual who has reported any allegation of a violation of the Florida School Code or State Board of Education Rules.

(3.7.2.2) Reporting Requirements

It is the duty of all employees to promptly report to the School Director or Assistant Director any alleged misconduct by any employee that affects the health, safety or welfare of a student. Failure of an employee to report such misconduct shall result in disciplinary action. The report may be made verbally, however, the School Director or Assistant Director may request a written explanation, which the employee shall be required to provide. If an employee becomes aware of or suspects that the school Director is engaging in misconduct, the employee should immediately report the misconduct to the Governing Board. Employees are urged to document the activities or details of the event.

(3.7.2.3) Investigation

The School Director shall investigate any allegation of misconduct by an employee that affects the health, safety or welfare of a student. Upon receiving a complaint of misconduct, a prompt preliminary investigation will be undertaken to determine if a reasonable basis exists. If the allegation warrants further investigation, the employee who is alleged to have committed such misconduct shall be reassigned to a position not requiring direct contact with students, or shall be placed on administrative leave with pay pending the outcome of the investigation. Information related to the alleged misconduct shall be confidential during the investigation.

(3.7.2.4) Legally Sufficient Complaint

The School Director shall file any legally sufficient complaint with the Department of Education within thirty (30) days after the date the school became aware of the subject matter of the complaint. A complaint is considered to be legally sufficient if it contains ultimate facts that show that an instructional or administrative employee has committed a violation as provided in 1012.795, F.S., and defined by State Board of Education rule.

(3.7.2.5) Resignation or Retirement in Lieu of Termination

The organization, or any of its employees, shall not enter into a confidentiality agreement regarding terminated or dismissed instructional personnel or administrators, or personnel or administrators who resign in lieu of termination, based in whole or in part on misconduct that affects the health, safety, or welfare of a student, and may not provide instructional personnel with employment

references or discuss the personnel's performance with prospective employers in another educational setting, without disclosing the personnel's or administrators' misconduct.

(3.7.2.6) Training

All employees shall be offered the opportunity to go through training on the Code of Ethics and Principles of Professional Conduct. Annually employees will be reminded of the reporting requirements of this policy, and participate in a refresher discussion regarding the Code of Ethics and Principles of Professional Conduct.

(3.7.2.7) Confidentiality

Employees, volunteers, and board members are bound by ethical and legal codes to protect the confidentiality and privacy of our students and their families and to protect and maintain the confidentiality of all information related to them. Confidential communications include conversations, grades, progress, reports, forms, correspondence, and computer generated communications with, about or involving in any way any students or their families.

(3.7.3) Professional Standards

Employees are expected to observe certain standards of job performance and good conduct. When performance or conduct do not meet organizational standards, the school will endeavor when it deems appropriate to provide the employee a reasonable opportunity to correct the deficiency. If, however, the employee fails to make the correction, he or she will be subject to discipline, up to and including termination.

The rules set forth below are intended to provide employees with notice of what is expected of them. Necessarily, however, such rules cannot identify every type of unacceptable conduct and performance. Therefore, employees should be aware that conduct not specifically listed below but which adversely affects or is otherwise detrimental to the interests of the school's other employees, students or parents may also result in disciplinary action.

(3.7.3.1) Job Performance

Employees may be disciplined for poor job performance, including but not limited to the following:

- Below-average work quality or quantity;
- Poor attitude (for example, rudeness or lack of cooperation);
- Excessive absenteeism, tardiness, or abuse of break and lunch privileges;
- Failure to follow instructions or School procedures; or
- Failure to follow established safety regulations.

(3.7.3.2) Misconduct

Employees may be disciplined for misconduct, including but not limited to the following:

- Dishonesty;
- Theft;

- Discourtesy;
- Misusing or destroying school's property or the property of another on achool premises;
- Violating conflict of interest rules;
- Disclosing or using confidential or proprietary information without authorization;
- Falsifying or altering school records, including the application for employment;
- Interfering with the work performance of others;
- Altercations;
- Harassing, including sexually harassing, employees, students or parents;
- Being under the influence of, manufacturing, dispensing, distributing, using, or possessing
 alcohol or illegal or controlled substances on school property or while conducting school
 business;
- Gambling on school premises;
- Sleeping on the job or leaving the job without authorization;
- Possessing a firearm or other dangerous weapon on organization property or while conducting organization business; [or]
- Being convicted of a crime that indicates unfitness for the job or raises a threat to the safety or well-being of organization, its employees, students, parents or property; or
- Refusing to submit to testing for drugs and/or alcohol.

(3.7.4) Discipline Procedure

Except as set forth elsewhere in the organization's policies, discharge for poor performance ordinarily will be preceded by an oral warning and a written warning.

The organization reserves the right to proceed directly to a written warning for either misconduct or performance deficiency, or to terminate for misconduct without resort to prior disciplinary steps, when the organization deems such action appropriate.

(3.7.4.1) Suspension and/or Dismissal of Instructional and Administrative Support Personnel During Contract Period

Suspension of instructional and administrative personnel during the contractual period shall be by the School Director. Whether such suspension will be with or without pay will be at the discretion of the School Director. The School Director shall promptly notify each employee in writing who has been suspended or dismissed and set forth the basis for suspension or dismissal.

(3.7.5) Financial Obligations

Employees are expected to handle their personal financial obligations in such manner as to prevent the involvement of the organization.

(3.7.6) Academic Freedom

It is the rightful duty of a qualified teacher to encourage within students a never-ending search for truth in its many forms. Such a search may inevitably lead to areas of controversy. It is the belief of the organization that discussion of such issues, dealing with local, state, national and international affairs, shall be encouraged. Free, logical, and intelligent dialogue within the classroom is a necessity in the search for truth. Such freedom of expression should be viewed, not simply as a constitutional guarantee, but as a fundamental necessity for the successful practice of scholarship in a free society. All sides of such controversial issues shall be presented where reasonable and feasible in the judgment of the teacher and School Director.

It is recognized that the application of this principle in a K-5 program differs somewhat from its application at higher educational levels. Teachers shall consider the relative level of maturity of their students and their need for guidance in the study of such issues to arrive at objective and balanced views.

(3.7.7) Reporting Legal Infractions

All employees are required to promptly notify the School Director if they are arrested or given a Notice to Appear for any criminal offense, including driving under the influence (DUI) and other criminal traffic offenses and local ordinance violations punishable by any period of incarceration, or charged in any way with such offenses. In the event that the employee in question is the School Director, he or she shall report said legal infraction(s) to the Chairman of the Board. Once a report has been made, the School Director or Chairman of the Board shall determine whether this offense could make the employee ineligible for employment under § 1012.315, F.S., and take such actions as are deemed necessary.

(3.7.8) Whistleblower Policy

The organization requires its directors, officers, employees, and volunteers to observe high standards of ethics in the conduct of their duties and responsibilities within the organization

No employee of Boulware Springs Charter School . or person acting on behalf of Boulware Springs Charter School in attempting to comply with any policy established by Boulware Springs Charter School (including ethics, conflicts, or anti-fraud) shall:

- •Be dismissed or threatened to be dismissed;
- •Be disciplined or suspended or threatened to be disciplined or suspended;
- •Be penalized or any other retribution imposed, or
- •Be intimidated or coerced, Based to any extent upon the fact that the employee has reported an incident or participated in an investigation in accordance with the requirements of this Policy. Violation of this section of the Policy will result in disciplinary action, up to and including dismissal.

(3.7.9) Occupational Safety

The organization is committed to the safety of its employees, vendors, contractors and the public and to providing a clear safety goal for management.

The prevention of accidents is the responsibility of every employee. It is also the duty of all employees to accept and promote the established safety regulations and procedures. Every effort will be made to provide adequate safety training. If an employee is ever in doubt how to perform a job or task safely, assistance should be requested. Unsafe conditions must be reported immediately.

It is the policy of the organization that accident prevention shall be considered of primary importance in all phases of operation and administration. The organization's administration is required to provide safe and healthy working conditions for all employees and to establish and require the use of safe practices at all times.

Failure to comply with or enforce the organization's safety and health rules, practices and procedures could result in disciplinary action up to and including possible termination.

(3.7.9.1) Accident/Incident Reporting

It is the duty of every employee to immediately, or as soon as is practical, report any accident or injury occurring during work or on the school's premises so that arrangements can be made for medical or first aid treatment, as well as for investigation and follow-up purposes.

(3.8) School Rights

(3.8.1) Employment of Relatives

The School's hiring practices shall at all times be in compliance with the requirements of §1002.33 (12) and (24), F.S. Charter school personnel may not appoint, employ, promote, or advance, or advocate for appointment, employment, promotion, or advancement, in or to a position in the charter school in which the personnel exercises jurisdiction or control any individual who is a

relative. For the purposes of this section, the following definitions shall be used:

- •"Charter School Personnel" means a chairperson of the Governing Board, Governing Board member, director, or any other person employed by the school who has equivalent decision making authority.
- •"Relative" means father, mother, son, daughter, brother, sister, uncle, aunt, first cousin, nephew, niece, husband, wife, father-in-law, mother- in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, sister-in-law, stepfather, stepson, stepdaughter, stepbrother, stepsister, half brother, or half sister.

(3.8.2) Background Screening

All employees will be required to be fingerprinted and cleared by the Alachua County School Board and undergo a background check as outlined in F.S. 1022.33(g)1.

(3.8.3) Employee Evaluations

(3.8.3.1) Director/Leadership

Evaluation of the Director, and all following leaders, will consist of a combination of standardized and in-house designed evaluations. Initial evaluation instruments will be completed during the implementation phase, but will be modified each year as seen fit by the Board of Directors. Each year the Board of Directors will evaluate the leaders of the school and will present its ultimate evaluation at the annual meeting of the Board. The Director evaluation will follow these principles:

- 1. The Director reports directly to the Board and will know before the school year begins how they will be evaluated and will be given a preview of the evaluation instruments.
- 2. Evaluations will be composed of both qualitative and quantitative data (observations, reports, surveys, portfolios, etc.)

- 3. Evaluation forms will use straightforward language and contain simple and clear levels of competency (single rating scale).
- 4. Evaluation results will be communicated with the Director in a timely manner; in an honest and direct manner; and in person.
- 5. Evaluations will address any areas of strength to be continued and valued, and any areas of weakness to be improved upon.

The following areas will be addressed in the evaluation instruments:

- a. Student achievement and learning
- b. Parent Involvement and Community Partnerships
- c. Professional Development and Human Resource Management
- d. Instructional Leadership, Improving Teaching and Learning
- e. School Management and Daily Operations
- f. Financial Management
- g. Communication and Interpersonal Skills

Leadership evaluations will be methods to improve communication and improve daily operations of the school so that it is operating at its maximum efficiency and producing the best results. As such, the evaluation process is a year-round activity and suggestions for improvement will not be limited to a formal evaluation once a year.

(3.8.3.2) Instructional Staff

Teachers will also be regularly evaluated using a rigorous, transparent, and fair evaluation system that includes data on student growth, and timely and constructive feedback. Teacher evaluation will inform administration of teacher effectiveness and will be used as part of Boulware Springs Charter's compensation plan. Teacher evaluation will include the following three measurements:

- i) Observations
 - •One formal and one informal each 10-week term using an modified version of the Alachua County observation form based on Marzano's model of teacher effectiveness
- ii) Student learning
 - •Average percentage of goals in Student Learning Profile (SLP) achieved at year-end by all students taught in all subjects
- iii) Portfolio Assessment
 - •Teachers will keep a portfolio of their work throughout the year according to specifications outlined in a rubric given to them at the beginning of the year. The portfolio will include, but will not be limited to, sample lesson plans, professional development participation, personal goal reflections, and school projects (character development, community service).

To calculate teacher effectiveness ratings, the following scoring will be applied:

- •Observation score 30 points of total score
 - -Average of scores of all formal and informal observations
- •Student learning 40 points of total score
 - -% of SLP goals met
- •Teacher portfolio scores 30 points total score
 - -An average score of a panel of administrators and Board members based on the rubric

Teachers will go through training at the beginning of the year that explains the evaluation system, expectations for personnel, scoring methods, definitions of effectiveness, and the scheduling of observations/formal feedback.

(3.8.3.3) Other Staff

Administrative assistants, paraprofessionals, and after school personnel will receive an annual written evaluation. These evaluations will be completed by May 15 of each year.

(3.8.3.4) Unsatisfactory Evaluations

If an employee has received an unsatisfactory performance assessment or concerns exist throughout the year such as following a formal observation, the Director/Assistant Director shall confer with the employee and shall make specific recommendations for actions the Director/Assistant Director believes should result in improvement. The Director/Assistant Director and employee shall develop a plan. The plan shall include a prescribed period of time in which the corrective actions must be completed. If the employee has received an unsatisfactory evaluation, the employee shall be placed on a 90-day probationary period in which the employee shall receive assistance and training to correct the deficiencies noted in the evaluation.

(3.9) Employee Rights and Responsibilities

(3.9.1) Professional Education

Boulware Springs Charter School conducts various types of professional development opportunities which shall serve to increase the efficiency of all staff members, instructional, administrative and supportive. Staff members are expected to participate in such professional education activities.

(3.9.2) Reproduction of Copyrighted Materials

Employees are expected to be familiar with and adhere to the provisions of the copyright laws currently in force under Title XVII of the United States Code. Any reproduction of copyrighted materials shall be done either with permission of the copyright holder or within the bounds of the "fair use" doctrine of the copyright law; otherwise, the individual employee responsible for reproduction may be liable for breach of copyright under existing laws.

(3.9.3) Transporting Students

Boulware Springs Charter School does not expect employees to transport students except when such transportation is provided during an emergency or an officially approved trip. Approval from the School Director or Assistant Director must be obtained under any circumstances. An employee who provides such transportation except for an emergency or during an officially approved trip shall be acting outside the scope of that employee's employment.

Each employee must provide a copy of a valid driver's license and proof insurance to the organization prior to transporting any student for any reason.

(3.9.4) Smoking of Tobacco Products on School Property

The purpose of this policy is to comply with the "Florida Clean Indoor Air Act" in protecting the public health, comfort and environment by creating areas in all school facilities that are free from tobacco smoke. No person may be in possession of a lighted cigarette, lighted pipe, lighted cigar, or any other lighted tobacco product, in any school facility, including the outside grounds, or within 100 feet of any building or area used by the school. No areas for smoking shall be designated on the school's property, or within 100 feet of any building or area used by the school.

(3.9.5) Drug-Free and Alcohol-Free Workplace

Boulware Springs Charter School is committed to protecting the safety, health and well being of all employees and individuals in our workplace. We recognize that alcohol abuse and drug use pose a significant threat to our goals. We have established a drug-free workplace program that balances our respect for individuals with the need to maintain an alcohol- and drug-free environment.

It is a violation of our drug-free workplace policy to use, possess, sell, trade, and/or offer for sale alcohol, illegal drugs or intoxicants while on school property. Any employee who violates this policy or is convicted of a criminal drug violation are subject to immediate dismissal.

(3.9.6) Teacher Certification Standards

(3.9.6.1) Certification Renewals

Professional staff members are required to maintain their state educator certification in accordance to Florida regulations. Staff members are responsible for the completion and submission of all applicable forms and fees for the certification renewals. Once a professional staff member has renewed their certification, they must provide a copy of the certification to their supervisor.

(3.9.7) Familiarity with Policies

All employees are expected to be familiar with the policies & procedures of Boulware Springs Charter School.

(3.9.8) **Tutoring**

No teacher shall receive compensation for tutoring a student who is enrolled in the teacher's class during the regular school term.

(3.10) Resignations

(3.10.1) Instructional Staff

Instructional employees who for any reason intend to retire or resign at the end of the current school year are encouraged to indicate their plans in writing to the School Director or Assistant Director as early as possible, but no later than April 1. The letter should state reasons and an effective date for the resignation.

(3.10.2) Support Staff

Support staff who wish to resign should address a letter of resignation to the School Director. The letter should state reasons and an effective date for the resignation. The school requests employees provide fourteen (14) days written notice prior to resignation whenever possible.

(3.11) Reduction in Force

(3.11.1) Instructional Staff

If it becomes necessary to reduce the number of teachers due to a decrease in enrollment, school reorganization or the financial condition of the School, the organization will act to retain the most qualified teachers best able to serve the needs of the School's students. Seniority will not be the primary consideration for which staff members will be retained.

(3.11.2) Support Staff

If it becomes necessary to reduce the number of support staff due to a decrease in enrollment, school reorganization or the financial condition of the School, the organization will act to retain the support staff best able to serve the needs of the School's students. Seniority will not be the primary consideration for which staff members will be retained.

(3.12) Travel Expenses

(3.12.1) Prior Approval

Prior to any travel being conducted on the school's behalf the employee must first obtain the prior approval of the School Director. If the person making the request is the School Director, permission should be obtained from the Board Chairperson.

(3.12.2) Travel Arrangements

All arrangements required for business travel are to be made by the administrative staff. Airfare and lodging will be paid for in advance by the school. All other expenses will be reimbursed by the school afterwards. Receipts must be submitted for reimbursement.

(3.12.3) Expense Guidelines

(3.12.3.1) Meals

For out of county travel, employees shall be allowed reimbursement for subsistence. Subsistence allowances for meals shall be paid at the following current rates:

- **BREAKFAST**: The traveler is entitled to an allowance for breakfast of \$6.00.
- **LUNCH**: The traveler is entitled to an allowance for lunch of \$8.00
- **DINNER**: The traveler is entitled to an allowance for dinner of \$15.00.

(3.12.3.2) Personal Vehicles

An employee required to use their personal vehicle for business will be reimbursed at the prevailing rate per tax guidelines for per-mile deductions. The employee must provide on the expense report, documentation including dates, miles traveled and purpose of each trip. The school assumes no responsibility for personal automobiles used for business. Further, any parking or speeding violation is the sole responsibility of the employee.

(3.12.4) Expense Report Preparation and Reimbursement

All business travel expenditures incurred by employees are reimbursed through the use of a standard Expense Report attached to the Travel Arrangements form which shall be made available by the School Director. Expense reports should be completed and turned in within two weeks of return or incurrence of expenses. Required receipts for items charged must be attached to the report.

Upon completion, the expense report along with all attachments should be turned into the School Director or Assistant Director for approval. In order to expedite reimbursements, the employee should ensure that the report is completed properly, required documentation is attached, proper authorization has been obtained, and any unusual items are properly explained and documented. Authorized expense reports will be reimbursed by check, normally within two weeks after receipt by the Director or Assistant Director.

(4) Student Policies

(4.1) Admission of Students

An open admissions policy will be implemented wherein our school will be open to any student residing in the County. Any eligible student, as described in Fla.Stat. §1002.33(10), who submits a timely application and whose parents sign the Parental Involvement Contract shall be considered,

unless the number of applications exceeds the capacity of the program, class, grade level, or building. In such case, all applicants shall have an equal chance of being admitted through a random selection process. If the number of applicants falls short of the established capacity, supplemental registration periods may be held for the purpose of reaching student capacity.

Florida's charter school legislation, Fla. Stat. §1002.33(10)(e), provides that the school may give enrollment preference to certain student populations. Said student populations include:

- 1. Students who are siblings of a student enrolled in the charter school.
- 2. Students who are the children of a member of the governing board of the charter school.
- 3. Students who are the children of an employee of the charter school.

In accordance with federal and state anti-discrimination laws and in accordance with the Florida

Educational Equity Act, Section 1000.05(2)(a) the School will not discriminate on the basis of race, ethnicity, national origin, gender, disability, or marital status against a student in its school admission process.

(4.1.1) Lottery Procedures

All applications will be date/time stamped as they are received and filed by grade level and maintained at the school. Student applications for each upcoming school year will be accepted beginning February 15th thru April 30th. After priority admission, if the number of applicants remaining is less than the number of seats available for any grade level, all applicants will be admitted. Subsequent registration periods will be publicly noticed with a clear beginning/ending date for remaining seats. At the end of each registration period, the school will determine if a lottery is necessary and will follow the procedures below.

If the number of applicants exceeds the number of seats available during the registration period, the remaining applicants will be placed in a lottery per grade level, and students will be admitted as they are drawn from the lottery until each class is filled. The lottery will be conducted on May 5th either in public or witnessed by an independent third party. This is in compliance with 1002.33(10)(b). The remaining applicants that were not admitted through the lottery process will be placed on a waiting list in the order drawn from the lottery. Parents will be notified in writing of their acceptance by May 15th, and must respond to the school in writing of their decision to attend by May 31. Parents who enroll their children will be required to attend a school orientation and sign a parent involvement contract. If an accepted applicant decides not to attend the school, the slot will be given to the first person on the waiting list.

(4.1.2) Parent Contact Information

If parent/guardian contact information changes on the application, the school should be notified immediately. If the parent/guardian cannot be reached, the student application will be withdrawn from the waiting list.

(4.1.3) Waiting List

A waiting list will be maintained for each grade level if applications exceed available space. Parents will be notified in writing if their student has been placed on the waiting list. All vacancies for the current school year will be filled from the waiting list. The waiting list does not carry forward to the

next school year.

(4.1.4) School Orientation and Registration

Each accepted student and their parent/guardian are required to attend a School Orientation and parents must sign a parental involvement contract. Parents/guardians must attend registration. Parents must also provide a copy of the child's birth certificate, immunization records, physical exam and proof of promotion at the time of registration.

(4.2) Attendance

Florida Statutes § 1003.21 mandates that all students are required to attend school, and sets forth specific requirements for the school. Parents and students can be held legally accountable for truancy.

(4.2.1) Parental Reporting

Within 48 hours of a student's absence, the parent will send a note or call the school explaining the absence. If that contact does not occur, the absence will be recorded as unexcused. In the case that an unexcused absence is recorded, the school will attempt to contact the student's parent or legal guardian regarding the absence to prevent a pattern of nonattendance

(4.2.2) Excused Absences

The following absences will be considered excused:

- **a** Student is ill. (If illness persists for three or more consecutive days, or requires numerous nonconsecutive absences, a doctor's note may be required, as requested by the school office).
- b Major illness in the family. (If illness persists for three or more consecutive days, or requires numerous nonconsecutive absences, a doctor's note may be required, as requested by the school office).
- **C** Death in the immediate family of the student. A student's immediate family includes biological parents, grandparents, siblings, or adults and siblings from an immediate extended family unit, at the school's discretion.
- d Religious holiday of the student's faith. This requires a parent's note seventy-two (72) hours prior to the absence.
- **e** Subpoena or forced absence by any law enforcement agency. A copy of the subpoena or summons will be given to the school's Director or Assistant Director. This includes detention at a juvenile center in which the student continues his/her education.
- f Mental health counseling for the student. A note on business stationery from the mental health facility or personnel will be required by the school.
- g Any absence, including those for field trips or other parental requests as judged appropriate by the school's Director, provided that the request is submitted to the Director forty-eight (48) hours in advance of the absence. The Director may waive the requirement for advance notice if extenuating circumstances exist.

(4.2.3) Tardiness

Boulware Springs Charter School believes it is extremely important that students arrive at school on time and ready to learn. School hours are from 8AM to 4PM Mondays through Thursdays and from 8AM to 2PM on Fridays. The school will be open at 7:30 each morning. Students may not arrive to school earlier than 7:30 AM as there is no child care provided prior to this time. We have created strict guidelines in regards to students who are tardy to school in the morning:

- a Students who are not in class at the time class begins will be considered tardy.
- b For the legal purposes of truancy numerous tardies can be equated to absences. If a student is excessively tardy (defined as an hour or more late to school), three (3) such events will equate a single absence. Six (6) occurrences of tardiness less than one hour will equate to a single absence. The Director or Assistant Director can disallow individual instances of being tardy from this rule if a written explanation is provided to the school upon the return of the student.
- C Students who arrive at school after 8:10 AM must be signed in at the front office by a parent/guardian.

(4.2.4) Early Removal / Dismissal

Students are expected to attend the entire day of school. The early release of students causes disruption to academic performance of all students and may create safety and security concerns. Students who are removed early from school are missing valuable instruction time, and this will be treated in the same manner as tardiness. A student who is removed an hour or more early from school three (3) times will be equated to one (1) absence. Six (6) occurrences of being removed from school less than an hour will equate to a single absence.

(4.2.5) Make Up Work

Students who miss school for any reason (excused or not) will be expected to make up all work missed during their absence, tardiness, early removal from school, or suspensions. Parents may contact the school to request work, but should provide at least a 24-hour turn around to prepare such materials.

(4.2.6) Truancy Consequences

If a student has at least five (5) unexcused absences within a calendar month, or fifteen (15) days out of ninety (90), the student's homeroom teacher shall report to the Director or Assistant Director that there may be a pattern of absence existing. The Director may file a truancy petition or child-inneed-of-services petition for students who have five (5) or more unexcused absences in a calendar month or fifteen (15) or more unexcused absences in a period of ninety (90) calendar days. F.S. 1003.27

(4.3) Behavioral

(4.3.1) Code of Student Conduct

The Code of Student Conduct explains the rights, expectations, and responsibilities of students, parents, and Boulware Springs Charter School regarding student behavior. It is the policy of this school that misbehavior of any kind will not be tolerated. In order for effective instruction to occur in a safe environment, there must be a cooperative relationship among students, parents/guardians, and the school.

(4.3.1.1) Student Responsibilities

As a **STUDENT** you are expected to:

- -assume responsibility for your own behavior
- -be in school and on time every day
- -put forth your best effort
- -respect individuals and property
- -use responsible, appropriate behavior at all times
- -to respect other people's property by not damaging it or taking it
- help maintain a safe, alcohol, drug, and weapon-free environment.

(4.3.1.2) Parent/Guardian Responsibilities

As a **PARENT/GUARDIAN** you are expected to:

- -encourage your child to be successful in school
- -assure that your child is in school and on time every day
- -support the school by requiring your child to follow all school rules and to accept responsibility for their behavior
- -send your child to school clean, in the school uniform, and in good health
- -volunteer within the school for 10 hours each school year
- read all communications from the school, sign, and return documents in a timely manner
- -attend school conferences once every ten weeks
- -be responsible for your child's safety and supervision to and from school

(4.3.1.3) School Responsibilities

As a **SCHOOL** we are expected to:

- -provide and maintain a safe atmosphere which will encourage positive behavior
- -show respect for all individuals by treating them fairly and impartially and with courtesy, respect, and civility
- -provide an education to meet the needs of all students

(4.3.2) Foundation

Boulware Springs Charter School believes that children learn in a variety of ways, and that our teachers provide an environment that meets the needs of our students. Utilizing our approach to education we believe that through student engagement we reduce the number of behavioral concerns within the classroom. However, we realize that when dealing with children, issues may arise which may require the school to address student behavior. In doing so, the school believes behavioral correction should be a learning opportunity, where students are given the opportunity to learn and demonstrate appropriate behavior, cooperatively accept responsibility, and be accountable for their actions. The school believes we have a unique partnership with like-minded parents who share this philosophy of behavioral management and positive parental role modeling.

(4.3.3) Removal of Students from Class

On occasion, a student's behavior may require that he or she be removed from a class to ensure either the academic growth of other students or the safety of everyone involved. Should a situation arise that a student requires removal from class, the student may be issued a 10-15 minute cooling-off period to reflect and regroup. The student will be placed in the office until they regain both self-control and a cooperative attitude before returning to class. If necessary, the student may meet with the Director or Assistant Director to discuss the concern and ways of remedying the situation. Parents will receive notification by either a telephone call and/or in writing (e.g. email) if a child is removed from class for serious or repetitive behavioral concerns.

(4.3.4) Behavioral Expectations

Students are expected to behave in a respectful manner while under the responsibility of school staff (this includes during the school hours, after school activities, or any activity in which school staff members are responsible for the students). The Director shall ensure that a document explaining student expectations are developed which clearly describe behavioral expectations and consequences for misbehavior. This document shall be shared with families at the start of each school year and as often as needed thereafter.

Misconducts include, but are not limited to:

-alcohol/drugs -assault/threat

-bullying/harassment -leaving the classroom/school grounds without permission

-cheating -classroom disruptions

-defiance -disorderly conduct

-fighting -skipping school

-theft -unacceptable physical contact

-vandalism -unsafe actions

-cursing/foul language -weapons

(4.3.5) Behavioral Consequences

Behaviors and their consequences are divided into four levels. Each level represents progressively more serious behavior and consequence..

(4.3.5.1) Level 4

A Level 4 offense is a minor act of misconduct which interferes with orderly classroom or school functions, or with learning. These offenses may be handled first by the teacher or other staff members. The student may also be referred to the Director/Assistant Director.

The following actions may be taken in response to Level 4 misconduct:

- -verbal reprimand
- -time out
- -withdrawal of privileges
- -parent notification
- -teacher/student conference
- -teacher/student/parent conference

(4.3.5.2) Level 3

A Level 3 offense is a serious act of misconduct which requires administrative action. Such offenses include repeated minor misconduct and acts directed against property or persons. These offenses do not endanger the health or safety of others.

The parent will be notified, and the following actions may be taken in response to Level 3 misconduct:

- -administrator/student/parent conference
- -time out
- -withdrawal of privileges
- -restitution
- -behavior contract
- -in school suspension for partial day

(4.3.5.3) Level 2

A level 2 offense is a more serious act of misconduct, included repeated misbehavior of the same type, serious disruptions of school and threats to health, safety, or property. These offenses are handled by the Director or Assistant Director and may result in suspension from school or extracurricular activities.

The parent will be notified and the following actions may be taken in response to Level 2 misconduct:

- -administrator/student/parent conference
- -behavior contract
- -in school suspension

- -out-of-school suspension
- -recommend alternative placement

(4.3.5.4) Level 1

A Level 1 offense is the most serious breach of misconduct; it must be reported immediately to the Director or Assistant Director. Such breach of conduct includes, but is not limited to: willful disobedience, open defiance of authority to school staff, violence against persons or property, and any other act which substantially disrupts the orderly conduct of the school. If you commit a Level 1 offense, you will be suspended from the regular education program, and the director or assistant director may recommend alternative placement or expulsion. These violations may require a report to law enforcement agencies, which may also result in criminal penalties.

The parent will be notified and the following actions may be taken in response to Level 1 misconduct:

- -administrator/parent/student conference
- -out-of-school suspension
- -alternative placement
- -expulsion
- -report to law enforcement

(4.3.6) Procedures

(4.3.6.1) In School Suspension

An in school suspension is a consequence which secludes a student from his or her peers and allows the student time to reflect on his or her misbehavior. Students will be removed from class and located in an area outside the common areas where students are typically present. While suspended, students are not allowed to participate in any school related activities, including common lunch room. In school suspensions shall not be considered an absence from school. However, students are required to complete, on their own time, all make up work from the time missed.

(4.3.6.2) Out of School Suspension

The director or assistant director has the right to suspend a student from school for a serious act of misconduct (Level 1 or Level 2 offense). An out-of-school suspension will be time away from school to consider and reflect their misbehavior. When suspended, a student is not allowed on school property, and if seen on school property, will be considered trespassing. While suspended, students are not allowed to participate in any school related activities. Out-of-school suspensions will be considered unexcused absences, and the student will be required to make up on their own time all work from time missed.

The procedure below will be followed for suspension from school:

1. **Notice**. The administration will make a good faith effort to immediately contact the parent/guardian by telephone and will also send written notice to the parent/guardian. The notice will state the length of the suspension and the reasons for it.

- 2. **School Work.** If suspended, the student will be released to his or her parent/guardian with specific assignments for the first day of suspension. It is the responsibility of the parent/guardian to contact the classroom teacher for assignments for the remainder of the suspension.
- 3. **Conference.** When the suspension is over, the parent/guardian and student must meet with the Director or Assistant Director before the student will be readmitted to school.

(4.3.6.3) Recommend Reassignment/Expulsion

Under rare, serious circumstances (Level 1 offense), the school may consider recommending the student be reassigned to another school within the Alachua County School District. Should this become necessary the Director or assistant director shall work with Alachua County School District personnel to ensure proper protocol and expectations are adhered to.

(4.3.6.4) Behavior Contracts

A behavior contract is an agreement between a student, their parent and the teacher. It spells out the expected behavior, the unacceptable behavior, the benefits (or rewards) for improving behavior and the consequence for failing to improve behavior.

(4.3.6.5) Discipline of Students with Disabilities

All students are expected to follow the Code and Board Policies. The Board will comply with state and federal laws for the discipline of students who have disabilities.

(4.3.6) Appeal Process

(4.3.6.1) Foundation

Every effort is taken to ensure students are treated equitably and fairly when investigating a behavioral concern and issuing referrals. However, should a parent/guardian feel that such issuance is unwarranted; they may use the following procedure to appeal the referral.

(4.3.6.2) Requesting An Appeal

If a parent/guardian wishes to request an appeal to a referral, the parent/guardian must submit such a request in writing to the Director or assistant director within five (5) calendar days of the issuance of the referral. Failure to make a written appeal will forfeit the parent/guardians right to any further appeal hearing. Upon receipt of the request, the Director or Assistant Director will schedule a meeting with the parent/guardian to discuss the issue. The Director or assistant director will have five (5) days after receipt of the appeal in which to hold the conference and provide a written response.

(4.3.6.3) Student Consequences

During the appeal process, the consequences the student was issued will stand and must be met by the student while any final decision is pending. If the student was suspended, he or she must also honor the terms of the suspension including accompanying consequences until the Director or assistant director makes a decision. If the referral is appealed successfully, all record of the consequence will be expunged, and the students will be excused from any missed work during that time.

(4.3.7) Violence Against School Personnel

Battery or assault against any school employee by a student is a Level 1 violation. If you deliberately and knowingly use force or violence against school personnel, you will be suspended from school and could be expelled.

Subject to federal and state law, if you are formally charged with a violation of F.S.784.081, assault, aggravated assault, battery, or aggravated battery upon a school employee, you will be removed from the classroom immediately and placed in an alternative school setting pending the disposition of your case.

(4.3.8) Weapons

Weapons and the use of weapons are prohibited on school property. You may not possess common pocket knives, plastic knives, or blunt headed table knives.

1. Firearms/Explosives

If you bring or in possession of a firearm or explosive at school, whether operable or inoperable, you will be expelled and referred for criminal prosecution.

2. Other Weapons

If you use a weapon of any type, including pointed or sharp instruments, such as ice picks, penknives, or razor blades, you will be suspended from school for ten (10) days with the recommendation of expulsion.

3. Non Weapons Used As Weapons

If you use as a weapon any article or substance not normally considered a weapon (like rocks, pens, pencils) you will be suspended for ten (10) days with the recommendation of expulsion.

.

(4.3.9) Drugs and Alcohol

You may not possess, sell, transfer, distribute, or use any alcoholic beverage or controlled or illegal substance on school grounds except for medications specifically prescribed by license physician. Violation of this is a serious breach of conduct. The school will notify parent/guardian and law enforcement. If you have doctor's orders to take medicine at school or are taking over the counter medication, it must be kept in the school office and administered to student by school personnel.

(4.3.10) Bullying/Harassment

Boulware Springs Charter School will not tolerate bullying or any type of harassment. If a parent/guardian believes their child is being bullied or harassed at school, it should be immediately reported to the Director or Assistant Director. If a student is found to have committed an act of bullying or harassment, or are found to have falsely accused another as a means of bullying or harassment, the student may be disciplined up to suspension, alternative placement, or expulsion.

(4.3.11) **Dress Code**

Students are required to wear a school uniform while attending school. It is the responsibility of the parent/guardian to make sure that their child is in uniform each school day.

Girls: Navy blue pants, shorts, skirt, or jumper with a collared shirt with Boulware Springs Charter school logo.

Boys: Navy blue shorts with a collared shirt with Boulware Springs Charter school logo.

Navy pants, shorts, skirts, and jumpers may be purchased from Target, Walmart, or JC Penney. The shirts for both boys and girls must be purchased from the school. Clothing should fit appropriately, being neither undersized or oversized. No baggy, saggy pants will be allowed. There should be no cleavage or undergarments showing. Shorts, jumpers, and skirts must reach mid-thigh.

Shoes: All students must wear closed toes shoes with socks.

Any student who comes to school out of uniform will be sent to the school office and written up as being out of uniform. A conference will be scheduled for the parent/guardian to meet with the Director or assistant director if a student is out of uniform more than 4 times in one month.

(4.3.12) Cell Phones

Boulware Springs Charter School strongly encourages parents not to allow their children to bring cell phones to school.

If a student brings a cell phone to school, the phone must be turned off and stay in his/her backpack during school hours. If a cell phone rings during class or the student takes the phone out of the backpack during school hours, the phone will be taken away. A parent/guardian must come to school to collect the phone. The school is not responsible for any phones that are lost or misplaced.

(4.4) Academic

(4.4.1) Grading Policy

There are multiple purposes for the assignment of grades, including but not limited to the documentation of student and teacher achievement; providing teacher feedback on student progress to students, parents and fellow teachers; monitoring for continuous student growth and concept mastery; and informing instructional practices and small-group instruction in the classroom. Standards based assessment provides an accurate snapshot of student abilities based on the standards which they are accountable for at their individual grade level. In order to report grades to parents and for traditional transcript purposes, a student's scores for each standard shall be averaged together to determine a term grade for the course based on the traditional grading scale.

(4.4.1.1) Traditional Grading System

The following grade scale will be used by the Boulware Springs Charter School:

- A (90% 100%) Superior
- B (80% 89%) Above Average
- C (70% 79%) Average
- D (60% 69%) Below Average
- F (0% 59%) Unsatisfactory

(4.4.2) Promotion Requirements

(4.4.2.1) Elementary Students

Each student's progression from one grade to another is based, in part, upon proficiency in reading, writing, science, and mathematics (s. 1008.25F.S.). All students must participate in the statewide assessments. The basis for making promotion decisions includes objective data and teacher judgment based on classroom performance, daily observation, formal and informal assessments, and parental input. The primary responsibility for recommending grade placement for the next year is that of professional staff members, subject to review and approval of the Director/Assistant Director.

Any student failing to attain the specified district or state levels of performance for pupil progression on designated district or state assessments in reading, writing, mathematics, or science must receive remediation or be retained.

(4.4.2.2) Grade Level Retention

The purpose of promotions and retentions is to provide maximum consideration for the long-range welfare of the student and to provide an opportunity for each student to progress through school according to his/her own needs and abilities.

It is expected that most students will be promoted annually from one grade level to another upon completion of satisfactory work, however, a student may be retained when his/her standards of achievement or social, emotional, mental, or physical development would not allow satisfactory progress in the next higher grade.

A student who is not meeting proficiency in reading and/or mathematics shall be covered by one of the following plans to target instruction and identify ways to improve his/her academic achievement:

- a federally required plan such as an IEP
- a School-wide system of progress monitoring for all students
- an individualized progress monitoring plan

Indicators of the student's proficiency include teacher assessment, norm-referenced tests, criterion referenced tests, diagnostic assessments, statewide tests, and the student's instructional level in reading, mathematics, writing, and/or science.

Any student who exhibits a substantial deficiency in reading, based upon locally determined or statewide assessments conducted in kindergarten or grade 1, grade 2, or grade 3, or through teacher observations, must be given intensive reading instruction immediately following the identification of the reading deficiency. The student's reading proficiency must be reassessed by locally determined assessments or through teacher observation at the beginning of the grade following the intensive reading instruction. The student must continue to be provided with intensive reading instruction until the reading deficiency is remedied.

If the student's reading deficiency is not remedied by the end of grade 3, as demonstrated by scoring a proficiency score on the state assessment, the student must be retained, unless the student meets specific guidelines for good cause promotion. The parent of any student who exhibits a substantial deficiency in reading (grades K-3) must be notified in writing of the following:

a. Notice that his/her child has been identified as having a substantial deficiency in reading.

- b. A description of the current services that are being provided to the child.
- c. A description of the proposed supplemental instructional services and supports, designed to remediate the identified area of reading deficiency that will be provided to the child
- d. Notice that if the child's reading deficiency is not remediated by the end of grade 3, the child must be retained unless he/she is exempt from mandatory retention for good cause.
- e. Strategies for parents to use in helping their child succeed in reading proficiency.

The school must provide written notification to the parent of any third grade retained student explaining that the child has not met the proficiency levels required for promotion and the reasons that the child is not eligible for a good cause promotion. The notification must comply with the provisions of s. 1002.20(14) and include a description of proposed interventions and supports that will be provided to the child to remediate the identified areas of reading deficiency.

Promotion/retention decisions are made at the end of the school year. The options for each K-5 student are as follows:

- a. Promote to next grade level.
- b. Remediate before the next school year and promote.
- c. Promote for good cause as specified by law and remediate during the following year with more intensive intervention and remediation strategies (Good cause promotions apply to third grade students only.)
- d. Retain and remediate in a different program.

(4.4.2.3) Promotion for Good Cause

The school may only exempt students from mandatory retentions, as provided in s. 1008.25 (5)(b) F.S. for good cause. Good Cause exemptions shall be limited to the following:

- a. English language learners who have been enrolled in a U.S. school less than 2 years.
- b. A student with disabilities whose individual education plan (IEP) indicates that participation in the Florida Alternate Assessment is more appropriate, consistent with the requirements of State Board of Education rule.
- c. Students who demonstrate an acceptable level of performance on an alternative standardized reading assessment approved by the State Board of Education.
- d Students who demonstrate, through a student portfolio, that the student is reading on grade level as evidenced by demonstration of mastery of the state standards in reading equal to a proficiency level on state test.
- e. Students with disabilities who have an individual education plan (IEP) or a Section 504 plan that reflects that, although the student still demonstrates a deficiency in reading, he/she has received intensive remediation as required in reading for more than 2 years and was previously retained in grades K-3.
- f. Students who have received the intensive remediation in reading as required but still demonstrate a deficiency in reading and who were previously retained in grades K-3 for a total of 2 years. Intensive reading instruction for students so promoted must include an altered instructional day based upon a progress monitoring plan that includes specialized

diagnostic information and specific reading strategies for each student. [s. 1008.25 (6) (b) F.S.]

(4.4.2.4) Reporting to Parents

Parents or guardians will be notified annually regarding the student's progress toward achieving state and school expectations for proficiency in reading, mathematics, science, and writing. The school must report to the parent the student's result on each statewide assessment test. Report Cards will be issued at ten-week intervals. Interval grades shall be based upon assignments and tests, class participation, research, and other activities. The final report card for a school year shall indicate end of -year status regarding performance or nonperformance at grade level, and attendance, and promotion or non -promotion. [s.1003.33 (F.S.]

(4.4.3) Homework Policy

Because of the extended school day, there is a "no homework" policy at Boulware Springs Charter School. If a student is unable to complete his/her assignments during school hours, the teacher may choose at the end of the school day to send the work home to be completed. All students should be reading a minimum of 20 minutes at home each evening.

The organization supports the use of clubs to allow students students extracurricular experience at school. When clubs are available, they will be advertised amongst the students and parents. All students participating in a school club are required to maintain a 2.0 GPA, have no behavioral concerns, and meet the expectation of the club. A copy of the club expectations will be provided to students joining an individual club. Clubs must be sponsored and supervised by a school staff member.

(4.5) Field Trips

Field trips are school-related events for which school staff arranges transportation and ensures an appropriate number of chaperones. All trips shall be subject to prudent safety precautions and conducted according to the rules established by the school. Every effort will be made to schedule field trips without interrupting other school functions.

(4.5.1) Approval

All trips off campus must be approved by the Director/Assistant Director at least two weeks prior to the event occurring. All trips must be conducted under the supervision of a certified teacher or administrator, and additional chaperones may be necessary dependent upon the activity. The request for approval must include all locations the students will visit while on the trip, the details of transportation, and any other logistical issues the Director/Assistant Director requests. Students will follow the specific itinerary provided to the administration on the field trip request.

(4.5.2) Behavioral Exclusion

Field trips can be a valuable learning opportunity for students; however, behavioral expectations are even more important when students are taken off campus. As a result, if a child has demonstrated an inability to control their behavior in school, he/she may not be eligible to participate in field trips.

(4.5.3) Financial Limitations

Students cannot be excluded from a field trip based on the inability to pay the accompanying fee. If a family is facing financial difficulties and unable to pay the accompanying fee, the student's parent

or guardian must contact the Director/Assistant Director prior to the date the field trip permission slip is due back to school to make alternative arrangements.

(4.5.4) Chaperones

All chaperones for field trips must be registered as a school volunteer undergoing the appropriate background checks. Volunteering to chaperone a field trip counts toward parental volunteer hours.

(4.5.5) Student Counts

Before transporting students to or from any field trip the teacher and at least one other adult will do a complete a roll call of all students to ensure all students are accounted for. At any given time each staff member and chaperone should know the number of students they are currently responsible for.

(4.6) Medical Policies

(4.6.1) Inoculations of Students

All students are required to be in compliance with state programs mandating immunization against specific diseases. Failure to comply with the state requirements will result in the students being unable to attend classes, and receiving unexcused absences, until proof of compliance is provided.

The following immunizations are required under Florida law:

· Kindergarten - Third Grade:

- Diphtheria-Tetanus-Pertussis Series
- Hepatitis B Series
- Measles-Mumps-Rubella (two doses of Measles vaccine, preferably as MMR)
- Polio Series
- 2 Varicella vaccines or Chickenpox (documentation of disease or vaccine)

· Grade 3-5 Entry:

- Diphtheria-Tetanus-Pertussis Series
- Hepatitis B Series
- Measles-Mumps-Rubella (two doses of Measles vaccine, preferably as MMR)
- One Polio Series
- Varicella or Chickenpox (documentation of disease or vaccine)

(4.6.2) Administering Medications

The school recognizes that some students may require medication for chronic or short-term illness/injury during the school day to enable them to remain in school and participate in their education.

For those students who require medications (both prescribed and over the counter), the parents must complete a medication form, and all medication must be kept in the school office and administered by the office staff. All medications must be in the original container.

(4.6.3) Students With Communicable Diseases

A student shall not attend classes or other school-sponsored activities, if the student (1) has, or has been exposed to, an acute (short duration) or chronic (long duration) contagious or infectious

disease, and (2) is liable to transmit the contagious or infectious disease, unless the Director/Assistant Director has determined, based upon medical evidence, that the student:

- 1 No longer has the disease.
- 2 Is not in the contagious or infectious stage of an acute disease.
- Has a chronic infectious disease that poses little risk of transmission in the school environment with reasonable precautions.

School officials may require any child suspected of having a contagious or infectious disease to be examined by a physician and may exclude the child from school, in accordance with the procedures authorized by this policy, so long as there is a substantial risk of transmission of the disease in the school environment.

The organization will implement reporting and disease outbreak control measures as necessary if a communicable disease seems to be spreading amongst the student body.

(4.6.4) Student Physical Examination

The organization may require any student to be examined by a physician for the purpose of determining whether the student is afflicted with a contagious or infectious disease or have the liability of transmitting the disease.

The organization may also require certification from a physician indicating a student's fitness to participate in specific educational programs or extra-class activities.

Refusal on the part of parent/guardian to obtain the required examination and to submit the certification indicating freedom from contagious or infectious disease may result in student exclusion from school.

Students may be excused from engaging in required educational activities upon proper certification from a physician advising of student disability.

All costs of physical or other examinations shall be at the expense of students unless state or federal law specifically mandates the examination to be the responsibility of the school.

(4.7) General

(4.7.1) Releasing a Student from School

The school is concerned about the safety of our students. Students will only be released to people who are listed on the student's emergency card, unless we have received written permission to release the student to another adult. In the case of divorce or separation of the parents, both parents shall have full rights until legal notification is provided to the school limiting the rights of either parent.

(4.7.2.) Child Abuse, Molestation, Neglect

The school considers the welfare of students to be of paramount concern in its responsibilities. Therefore, all organization employees and volunteers are directed to take whatever action may be necessary as required by Chapter 39, and 827 F.S. and all statutes and laws of the State of Florida as regards to all instances of suspected child abuse, molestation and child neglect.

Any employee of the school or volunteer who has reasonable cause to suspect child abuse shall immediately make an oral report to the Department of Children and Families Abuse and Neglect Hotline. A person who is required to report known or suspected child abuse, abandonment, or neglect and who knowingly and willfully fails to do so, or who knowingly and willfully prevents another person from doing so, is guilty of a misdemeanor of the first degree, punishable as provided in s. 775.082 or s. 775.083. Further, a person who does make a report of suspected abuse in good faith has immunity from civil and criminal liability pursuant to § 39.203, F.S. The person making the call (if other than the director or assistant director) shall notify the school director or assistant director immediately. Any person who reports should keep a record of the date and time they made the report, whom they spoke to and the general information they provided to the Abuse Hotline.

The report shall be made under the following circumstances: When there is reasonable cause to suspect that child abuse or maltreatment has been inflicted through willful or negligent acts which result in neglect, malnutrition, sexual abuse, physical injury, or mental injury. Neglect is a failure to provide sustenance, clothing, shelter or medical condition. Abuse of maltreatment may also include aiding, abetting, counseling, hiring or procuring a child to perform or participate in any photographic motion picture, exhibition show, representation or other presentation which, in whole or in part, depicts sexual conduct, sexual excitement or masochistic abuse involving a child as defined by law.

(4.7.3) Reporting Violent Behavior

It is the responsibility of the school administrators to report acts of school violence to teachers and other employees who are directly responsible for the student's education or who interact with the student in the performance of the employee's duties. School administrators will also disclose to appropriate staff members portions of any student's individualized education program that is related to past or potentially future violent behavior. Violent behavior and the phrase acts of school violence are defined as the use of physical force by a student with the intent to do serious physical injury to another person while on school property, including a school bus, or while involved in school activities.

In addition, the school administration will report to law enforcement officials, as soon as is reasonably practicable, the commission of any of the acts or related juvenile offenses which are committed on school property or while involved in school activities.

(4.7.4) School Calendar

The school calendar is posted on the school's website.

(4.7.5) Games and Electronic Devices

Toys, games, playing cards, electronic devices and other non-academic items or games are only allowed with specific permission from a staff member (for example, clubs or special events). All usage of these items should be educationally focused and directed by a staff member. Any items found without permission will be confiscated and made available to parents for direct pick up. Items not picked up within five (5) school days may be discarded or given to charity. The organization cannot be held liable for any lost or stolen items.

(4.7.6) Computers and Internet Acceptable Use Policy

By virtue of using a school computer, network or online tool the students and parents of the organization agree to abide by the school's acceptable use policy.

(4.7.6.1) Acceptable Use Policy

The school offers Internet access for student and staff use at school and various online tools for staff, student and parent use. This policy is the Acceptable Use Policy for your use of our online tools and Internet use at school. The Internet system and online tools have been established for a limited educational purpose to include classroom activities, testing, and limited high quality, self-discovery activities as well as research. It has not been established as a public access or public forum and the organization has the right to place reasonable restrictions on the material you access or post, the training you need to have before you are allowed to use the system, and enforce all rules set forth in the school code and the laws of the state of Florida. This policy applies to the use on school equipment at school, or the use of services established or maintained by the school.

(4.7.7) Movies in the Classroom

The school emphasizes the use of engaging the multiple intelligences of students, and as such will use various media to educate students. Teachers are welcome to occasionally use videos in the classroom and at school sponsored events, providing that the following policies are adhered to:

(4.7.7.1) Copyright

Teachers are required to follow the legal copyright requirements of videos and media within the classroom.

(4.7.7.2) Elementary Students

Elementary students may be shown "G" rated movies without parental permission.

(4.7.8) Searches by School Personnel

In accordance with the state and federal law, should a school staff member have reasonable suspicion that a crime or violation of school rules has occurred; the school staff member has the authority to conduct an appropriate search.

Reasonable suspicion is defined to mean that the person initiating the search has a well-founded suspicion -- based on objective facts that can be articulated -- of either criminal activity or a violation of school rules. Reasonable suspicion is more than a mere hunch or supposition.

If reasonable suspicion exists, and if the school staff can justify the search at its inception a reasonable search can be conducted to prove or disapprove the stated suspicion prior to starting the search.

Student lockers and desks may be searched by school administrators or staff who have a reasonable suspicion that the lockers or desks contain drugs, alcohol, material that violate school rules, stolen properties, weapons, items posing a danger to the health or safety of students and school employees, or evidence of a violation of school policy.

Students or student property may be searched based on reasonable suspicion of a violation of School rules, policy or state law. Students may be asked to empty pockets, remove jackets, coats, and shoes for examination if reasonable under the circumstances.

Law enforcement officials shall be contacted if the search produces a controlled substance, drug paraphernalia, weapons, stolen goods or evidence of a crime, in any case involving a violation of law

when a student refuses to allow a search, or where the search cannot safely be conducted. Parents will also be contacted.

(5) Teaching and Learning

(5.1) Reporting Student Progress

The school believes parents are an integral part in their child's education. To keep parents informed, students' progress will be formally reported four times per year (at the end of each ten week period). Teachers will communicate student progress with parents in more informal ways throughout each grading period. These communications could include weekly reporting, conferences, etc.

(5.2) Exceptional Student Education

(5.2.1) Acceptance of Students

The school is required to admit all students, based on space availability. The school does not however serve the broad array of all exceptional educational needs. We provide classroom services and contract with providers for therapeutic needs. If additional services are required that we are unable to provide or contract out, we encourage the parent to obtain services at another school within the School District.

(5.2.2) Limitation of Services

The school strives to meet the needs of all of our students. We attempt to provide individualized instruction to all of our students. The school does not, however, provide the full-range of ESE services that are available from other public schools in the county. When a child with special needs is considering enrolling with the organization the family will be informed of the services provided by the school and the current staffing levels.

(5.3) Section 504

(5.3.1) Section 504 Plans

The organization provides a free and public education to each student who is disabled within the definition of Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973.

(5.3.2) When a 504 Plan will be considered

The school will consider a 504 plan for accommodations if a school leadership team feels that the child may have a disability which would meet the criteria for such a plan. This can occur when a teacher identifies a student who is having difficulties, a parent requests a team to consider the needs of a student, or if a medical report has been submitted identifying a student as having a disability.

(5.3.3) Meeting to consider 504 Plan

If the school leadership team recommends a student be considered for a 504 plan, the team will coordinate a meeting among the student's teachers and parents of the student. While at the meeting, the team members will consider whether the student's disabilities qualify them for accommodations under Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act. If so, the team will identify the accommodations necessary to allow the student to be successful within the school environment. A 504 plan will be written listing the necessary accommodations.

(5.4) English as a Second Language

The organization is committed to identifying and assessing the educational needs of students whose native or home language is other than English. Once identified, the school will provide appropriate programs to address the needs of these students.

(6) Management

(6.1) Students

(6.1.1) Supervision of Students

Students are to be supervised at all times while under the control of the school. This includes the time students are attending school, while away from the school on school-sponsored events, or while participating in extracurricular activities. Supervision will be provided for 30-minutes prior to the start of school. There is no supervision after the 4PM dismissal (Monday – Thursday) or after the 2PM dismissal (Friday) unless the student has been enrolled in the after school program. Students may not be left alone without supervision.

(6.2) School Records

(6.2.1) Security of Student Records

All student information is considered confidential and will be maintained as such in compliance with all applicable laws and regulations. Copies of such contents shall also be made available to parents/students at cost, within the limitations of copying facilities.

No other person may have access to or make copies of a student's records, except under the following circumstances:

- a Under compulsion of law: courts, law enforcement agencies, agencies subpoening such records.
- b When data for outside purposes is released in such form that no individual student is identifiable.

(6.2.2) Up-To-Date Records

It is the parent/legal guardian's responsibility to keep the school office informed and up to date regarding any changes of names, addresses, telephone numbers, email addresses, etc. so that important student information may be received from or provided to the parent/legal guardian in a timely manner for the benefit and well-being of the student.

(6.3) Public Records Request

It is the policy of the organization that all public records made or received in connection with the official business of the agency be made available upon request of any person for inspection, examination, and copying in accordance with applicable law and the following policy guidelines:

All public records shall be available for inspection or copying under the supervision of the
custodian (or designee) of the public records at reasonable times during normal office hour.
All public records that are presently provided by law to be confidential or prohibited from

being inspected by the public, whether by general or special law, are exempt from production.

- No automatic waiting period shall be imposed. The only delay permitted is that which is
 reasonably necessary to allow the custodian to compile the requested records and protect
 against disclosure of those records or portions of records that are confidential and exempt.
- The maximum cost of duplication prescribed by law, shall be charged and collected before
 and as a condition to production. The requesting party shall be advised of these costs in
 advance of the duplication of the requested records.
- In the absence of a statutory exemption, all public records requested shall be produced regardless of the number of records involved or the time and inconvenience associated with the production. However, in addition to the actual cost of duplication, a special service charge shall be imposed for the cost of the extensive use of information technology resources or of clerical or supervisory personnel, where such extensive use is required because of the nature or volume of public records to be inspected, examined or copied. The requesting party shall be given an estimate of the cost before the services are undertaken. Such estimated cost shall be collected from the requestor before duplication of the public records. In the event that the actual cost exceeds the estimate, the difference shall be collected from the requestor before production of the public records. If the actual cost is less than the estimate, the requestor shall be reimbursed the difference at the time the public records are produced. For purposes of this rule, "extensive" means that it will take more than fifteen (15) minutes to identify, locate, compile, review, copy, and re-file the requested records. This service charge shall be computed to the nearest quarter hour exceeding fifteen (15) minutes based on the current rate of pay of the organization employee(s) and/or supervisors who perform these services.

(6.4) Emergency Procedures

(6.4.1) Fire Drill Procedures

The school shall maintain an evacuation plan to be used in the case of fire or other emergency situations. All students and staff members will be made aware of the plan, and maps highlighting the escape routes will be posted in all school rooms. There will be two fire drills within the first 30 days of school and one every month after that. Documentation of the drills will be maintained by the school for review.

(6.4.2) Severe Weather Procedures

The school will maintain an emergency plan for use during inclement weather. All students and staff members will be made aware of the plan, and maps highlighting the escape routes will be posted in all school rooms. There will be a severe weather drill within the first two months of school and a minimum of two additional drills during the school year. Documentation of the drills will be maintained by the school for review.

(6.4.3) Intruder / Lock Down Procedures

The organization will maintain an emergency Lock Down Procedure. This plan will be reviewed annually for effectiveness and to ensure compliance by school personnel. All staff and students will be made aware of the procedures. There will be a lockdown drill within the first 30 days of school and a minimum of two additional drills during the school year. The emergency procedures described within this policy are confidential documents which pursuant to Florida State Statute 1006.07(4) is not subject to open record laws.

(6.5) Volunteers:

(6.5.1) Background Checks

All individuals who are not employed by the organization must enter through the main office. Should they wish to go beyond the main office, their identification must be scanned by the background check system, and printed a badge to wear, identifying that they have properly checked in through the office. Any individual who does not have an appropriate name badge must be walked back to the office to ensure they are signed in properly.

(6.5.2) Student Supervision Background Checks

If an adult plans to volunteer with students (such as field trip chaperones, student tutoring, etc.) the individual must complete a volunteer registration form. The school district conducts the complete background check to ensure the individual is clear of anything in their past which would prevent them from working with children.

(6.6) Policy Against Bullying And Harassment

(6.6.1) Statement prohibiting bullying and harassment

It is the policy of the organization that all of its students, employees, and volunteers learn and work in an environment that is safe, secure, and free from harassment and bullying of any kind. The organization will not tolerate bullying and harassment of any type. Conduct that constitutes bullying and harassment, as defined herein, is prohibited.

(6.6.2) Definition of bullying and definition of harassment

Bullying means intentionally and repetitively inflicting physical hurt or psychological distress on one or more students or employees and may involve but is not limited to:

- a Teasing
- b Social Exclusion
- C Threat
- d Intimidation
- e Physical violence
- **f** Theft
- g Sexual, religious, racial or gender orientation harassment
- h Public humiliation

i Destruction of property

Harassment means any threatening, insulting, or dehumanizing gesture, use of data or computer software, or written, verbal or physical conduct directed against a student or employee that:

- a Places a student or employee in reasonable fear of harm to his or her person or damage to his or her property.
- b Has the effect of substantially interfering with a student's educational performance, opportunities, or benefits.
- **C** Has the effect of substantially disrupting the orderly operation of a school.

Bullying and harassment also encompasses:

- Retaliation against a student or employee by another student or employee for asserting or alleging an act of bullying or harassment. Reporting an act of bullying or harassment that is not made in good faith is considered retaliation.
- Perpetuation of conduct listed in the definition of bullying or harassment by an individual or group with intent to demean, dehumanize, embarrass, or cause emotional or physical harm to a student or school employee by:
 - Incitement or coercion
 - Accessing or knowingly and willingly causing or providing access to data or computer software through a computer, computer system, or computer network within the scope of the school
 - Acting in a manner that has an effect substantially similar to the effect of bullying or harassment

(6.6.3) Consequences for an act of bullying or harassment

Concluding whether a particular action or incident constitutes a violation of this policy requires a determination based on all of the facts and surrounding circumstances. Consequences and appropriate remedial action for students who commit acts of bullying or harassment may range from positive behavioral interventions up to and including suspension or reassignment. Consequences and appropriate remedial action for an employee found to have committed an act of bullying or harassment may be disciplined in accordance with school policies, procedures, and agreements. Additionally, egregious acts of harassment by certified educators may result in a sanction against an educator's state issued certificate. (See State Board of Education Rule 6B-1.006, FAC, The Principles of Professional Conduct of the Education Profession in Florida.)

Consequences and appropriate remedial action for a visitor or volunteer, found to have committed an act of bullying or harassment shall be determined by the school administrator after consideration of the nature and circumstances of the act, including reports to appropriate law enforcement officials. Accusations made in good faith, even though subsequently determined to be false, shall not be subject to discipline consequences or remedial action as called for by this section.

(6.7) Computer, E-Mail and Cell Phone Usage

(6.7.1) School Telephones

Telephones are provided for business use only. Personal use of telephone systems should be for emergency use only. Staff members shall refrain from making or receiving outside calls while they are responsible for the supervision or education of students.

(6.7.2) Personal Cell Phone Use

Staff members use of personal cell phones are prohibited while responsible for the supervision or education of students. Staff may use personal cell phones during scheduled breaks, planning time, etc.

(6.8) Prohibition Against Firearms and Weapons

The presence of firearms or weapons poses a substantial risk of serious harm to organization students, staff and community members. Therefore, possession of firearms or weapons is prohibited on school premises at all times except for law enforcement officials, and may constitute a criminal act under Florida law. As used in this policy, the phrase "school premises" includes all organization buildings, grounds, vehicles and parking areas. This prohibition also extends to the sites of school activities, whether or not those school activities are conducted on organizational property.

Individuals found to be in violation of this policy will be dealt with severely. Students will be disciplined up to and including reassignment as provided elsewhere within this policy manual. Law enforcement officials will be notified and the individual violating this policy will be directed to leave school premises.